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--- Upon commencing at 1:11 p.m./L’audience débute à 13h11 

 

 (Opening Ceremony) 

 

6354. CHIEF ALEC:  Guests, the National Energy Board, Government of 

Canada and citizens of Burns Lake and the surrounding areas. 

 

6355. The next portion is very important to us; for every gathering, for every 

ceremony that we plan a year ahead there is a ceremony called “the Rattle”.  It 

signifies the start of serious business of talking straight and talking in an appropriate 

manner. 

 

6356. Along with the rattle cry is the feather, the plume when it rises, and it rises 

in a gathering like this; that means whatever that has been spoken about, that 

whatever that is mentioned needs to be listened to.  

 

6357. The feather is very sacred to us when it rises the way you will witness it 

today.  And the rattle cry itself is very sacred to us as well; it signifies the start of 

serious business.  And when I say serious business, it means that there is work behind 

all of what is going to be talked about, what is going to be mentioned. 

 

6358. In our culture, most of the work that has been done for over a year, all the 

planning that we've been doing on the land, the trapping, the hunting, the fishing, all 

the resources that come from the land is what signifies the rattle cry and the feather 

when it rises and when we're going to be talking serious business.   

 

6359. And we're doing it here because this is serious business.  This has to do 

with the livelihood with everybody, non-Natives alike.  That's the way we look at it. 

 

6360. Thank you. 

 

--- (Applause/Applaudissements) 

 

6361. MR. PIERRE:  This is the national anthem.  Whenever they're going to 

do a big sport, big fight or something, they do the national anthem and here is ours. 

 

--- (Performing song) 

 

6362. MR. PIERRE:  Thank you. 
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6363. Where is Marilyn?  I was going to talk in English but they told me to say it 

in my own language so everybody can understand, and Marilyn will translate. 

 

6364. MR. PIERRE (through interpreter):  Good afternoon.   

 

6365. Welcome to all my Hereditary Chiefs, the women Chiefs, the children of 

the Chiefs, and our fellow peoples of the land.  We are very happy that you have 

invited us here to speak, to talk about the pipeline that will be going through our 

territory. 

 

6366. Our people have been here since time immemorial.  Our ancestors lived 

here and lived off the land, the fish and all of the animals for sustenance, and now we 

follow their footsteps and our children and their children's children, they will follow 

our ways. 

 

6367. If the pipeline goes through and bursts it will destroy our lands.  Our 

children will suffer if this is to happen.  The whole world will be destroyed, as well as 

the Skeena and the other rivers.  We survive on the fish that are born in these rivers, 

and all of that will be destroyed.  We need to think about this and speak against it. 

 

6368. We do not want this for our territory neither do our neighbouring brothers 

and sisters.  Many will be speaking on this behalf today. 

 

6369. Thank you. 

 

--- (Applause/Applaudissements) 

 

6370. CHIEF ADAM:  Denizet, sarkoet, Hereditary Chief, Members, non-

Native, Enbridge, today we're here because of our ancestors like my Elder said, what 

we're going to deal with in the future down the road.   

 

6371. Lake Babine has 98 Hereditary Chiefs.  Lake Babine has over 2,300 

members.  With this tradition territory that we've been on this for many years in 1800, 

today the Hereditary Chief of Lake Babine are still following our people footsteps. 

 

6372. With this Enbridge that goes through, we’re going to end up with a lot of 

damages like we seen up in Dawson.  We seen the show of it, what this thing can do.  

It’s not safe.  You have running tap water, they show a lighter and you show it flames 



  Opening remarks 

 Chief Adam 

 

Transcript Hearing Order OH-4-2011 

up.  That, we don’t want in our community, in all of the First Nation land. 

 

6373. God put us on this earth to work together, to love one another because we 

only live once, not to damage the environment of the land that we love. 

 

6374. How many years that First Nation, how many years we keep getting up?  

Provincial and federal governments have to look at the First Nation’s way.   

 

6375. This Lake Babine Hereditary Chief for my grand-kids, for the rest of my 

fellows’ here grand-kids, we don’t want that pipeline to come through here because 

we’re the ones that were not getting rich on that, it’s the people --- 

 

--- (Applause/Applaudissements) 

 

6376. CHIEF ADAM:  --- that behind it, the millionaire.  Like, in Vancouver 

and all those millionaires, they’re the ones that’s getting rich, not us, not you guys.  

Not little town in Burns Lake, the big shots, the big stakeholders in Edmonton. 

 

6377. You know, these guys, millionaires, they’re the ones who are getting rich 

and what we fight over is a little bit of money.  Everybody is trying to survive.  It’s 

our pension.  Now, Natives’ pension it’s not enough. 

 

6378. Mr. Harper and Mr. Clark, we telling you right here today:   98 Hereditary 

Chiefs Wet’suwet’en, our next-door neighbour, Lake Babine, 2300 members, we, our 

land is not for sale.  No pipeline come through here. 

 

--- (Applause/Applaudissements) 

 

6379. CHIEF ADAM:  Thank you very much.  Thank you. 

 

--- (Drumming Ceremony/Cérémonie du tambour) 

 

--- (Applause/Applaudissements) 

 

6380. THE CHAIRPERSON:  Good afternoon, everyone.  Thank you very 

much for the welcoming and for joining us for this Joint Review Panel Community 

Hearing for the Enbridge Northern Gateway Project. 

 

6381. I was particularly struck with some of the opening comments.  This is a 
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tremendous opportunity of learning, certainly for this Panel, of a variety of cultural 

ways and one of the things that struck me was the explanation, which I appreciated, 

about the rattle cry and how that signifies straight talk and serious business. 

 

6382. The other thing that I’ve heard over the days that we’ve been in the 

community hearings to date is the use of the word “respect”.  That word “respect” has 

come up at all of the community hearings that we’ve had. 

 

6383. I wanted to just take a moment before we get into more of the process to 

talk about where we’re at at the process at this point.  The purpose for the Panel being 

here at this point is to gather oral evidence.  This is the -- what we’ve -- as cited as 

examples is the Oral Traditional Knowledge.  That’s the information that we’re after 

at this point. 

 

6384. This process will unfold as we’ve outlined in some of our information and 

there will be a point, later on during Final Argument, for all parties to present and 

bring forward their positions on the Application that’s in front of this Panel. 

 

6385. This is not the time to be doing that.  What we’re here to do today is to 

listen to the Oral Traditional Knowledge that you have to share with us.  Your 

opportunity to tell us your thoughts about the decisions that this Panel will need to 

ultimately make will occur later in the process and that is in the Final Argument 

piece. 

 

6386. The other aspect I’d like to address at this point is, again, that word 

“respect”.  We talked about it yesterday; we’ve talked about it every day.  We’ve 

talked about the importance of being able to listen to each other. 

 

6387. Another aspect of respect, from my perspective, is the respect that we 

must give to everybody in this room, that includes all the parties and I want to ensure 

everybody that this Panel is very aware of the need for all parties to be fully respected 

and I would ask everyone’s cooperation in that point. 

 

6388. With your traditional oral knowledge that you’ll be providing for us, that’s 

what we -- we just feel so fortunate that you’re taking the time to share with us some 

of the historical perspectives, like we heard yesterday, about hunting for the berries, 

about the spirituality that’s involved in going fishing.  It brought a whole new 

meaning to the word “fishing” to me yesterday.   

 

6389. Those are the aspects that this Panel is here to listen to today is your oral 
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traditional knowledge.  We look forward to hearing that information and that it be 

presented in a respectful manner that is respectful of all the parties in this room. 

 

6390. This is -- the process is intended to be and will be fair, transparent, and 

respectful and we look forward to your cooperation in this aspect of these hearings as 

we go forward. 

 

6391. So with that I wanted to just build on the opening remarks that you made 

for us, that was -- I learned much when you talked about the rattle cry and I wanted to 

build on that piece.  So thank you for sharing that with us. 

 

6392. With that, I’ll go back to the more formal aspect of the proceedings.  My 

name is Sheila Leggett and I’m the Chair of this Joint Review Panel and my Panel 

colleagues are, to my right, Mr. Kenneth Bateman, and to my left, Mr. Hans 

Matthews. 

 

6393. I’d also like to introduce you to the Panel Secretariat members who are in 

attendance with us today.  These are the people who work with us to create and 

deliver a fair, transparent, and respectful process. 

 

6394. In addition to helping the Panel they’re here to answer any process-related 

questions you have.  You can identify these individuals as they’ll each be wearing a 

name tag.  I don’t know if everybody is in the room but I’d like to go through and 

introduce everybody to you so that you at least can identify the people who are here 

helping us and have their name tags. 

 

6395. Ms. Louise Niro, if you’d just put your hand up, and Ms. Deb Gilbert, our 

two Regulatory Officers.  Ms. Ruth Mills is at the back of the room and she’s our 

Hearing Manager; Ms. Sarah Devin is standing next to her, our Panel Manager. 

 

6396. Mr. Nelson Peters is right at the back of the room as well, our Safety and 

Security Officer; Ms. Margaret McQuiston, at the back of the -- at the table there on 

the right-hand side of us is our Process Advisor.  Ms. Rebecca Brown, sitting next to 

her is our Counsel. 

 

6397. Ms. Kristen Higgins, at the back the room, on the left-hand side is our 

Communications Advisor; Mr. Joshua Bourelle, again sitting at the back table on the 

right-hand side, our Socio-Ec Specialist. 

 

6398. I apologize, Kenneth, I’m not trying to wipe you out there when I point. 
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6399. Ms. Jessica Fung, our IT Specialist is at the back of the room as well. 

 

6400. In addition to these people who help us along the way we also have two 

contractors, Mr. Dale Waterman is our Court Reporter, as well as our Sound 

Technician is Mr. Jon Konecny. 

 

6401. The exits from this room, as I understand it, are off to the -- in the back of 

the room, to the right and to the left and are the -- the exits here at the front of the 

room also work. 

 

6402. Thank you very much for helping me on that. 

 

6403. I was advised, would you please not use the washroom at the back of this 

room but rather go out and up the stairs and there’s another washroom along there. 

 

6404. All of the oral evidence given throughout these community hearings is 

being transcribed and you can get a copy of those transcripts, because they’ll be 

posted on the public registry, which is on our website.  The session today is being 

broadcast live also on the Panel’s website.  

 

6405. On May 27
th

, 2010 Northern Gateway Pipelines Limited Partnership 

applied to the National Energy Board for approval to construct and operate the 

Enbridge Northern Gateway Project.  That project would include two 1,172-kilometre 

pipelines between Bruderheim, Alberta and a new marine terminal at Kitimat, British 

Columbia. 

 

6406. In addition to a review under the National Energy Board Act, the 

Application requires an environmental assessment pursuant to the Canadian 

Environmental Assessment Act. 

 

6407. The review of this project has been ongoing since its filing.  Much of that 

review to date has been conducted in writing.  You'll find a complete record of the 

review process that has occurred on our website.  The record includes all of the 

information that the Panel will consider in making our decisions. 

 

6408. We will not consider any information that is not on the record, and all the 

information that you share with us will be taken into consideration when we make our 

decision.   
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6409. The website will continue to be the source of the record for this review, up 

to and including the release of our decisions.   

 

6410. Sharing your personal knowledge and views on the impacts that the 

proposed project may have on you and your community and how any impacts could 

be eliminated or reduced is of great help to us, and we appreciate that you've chosen 

to be here today. 

 

6411. We’re here today to listen to oral evidence from intervenors that have 

previously registered with the Panel.  As we've outlined in previous written 

communications, oral evidence is information that is relevant to the matters the Panel 

will be considering, as stated in the List of the Issues in the Hearing Order, but that 

cannot be provided as written evidence.  We are here today to listen to you, to your 

oral evidence 

 

6412. Before we begin to listen I will summarize some of the review steps the 

Panel has already undertaken with the participation of many parties. 

 

6413. In July of 2010, the Panel began seeking input from the public and 

Aboriginal groups on certain aspects of the Joint Review.  Specifically, we consulted 

on the List of Issues, if additional information was required, and the locations for the 

hearings. 

 

6414. Through this comment process the Panel received a large number of 

written comments and heard from dozens of interested individuals and groups in oral 

public sessions held in Whitecourt, Alberta and Kitmat and Prince George, British 

Columbia.  All the information we received was very helpful to us and we considered 

all of the written and verbal comments before we issued the Panel session results and 

decision document in January of 2011. 

 

6415. Guided by the input we received, the Panel revised its draft list of issues, 

which provided further clarity on the scope of our review and required Northern 

Gateway to file further evidence on the record. 

 

6416. On May 5
th

, 2011, we issued a document called a Hearing Order, which 

established the overall process and set some initial deadlines for the review.  Over the 

last few months, we’ve also issued several procedural directions to provide additional 

details on the review process. 

 

6417. And we have copies of the Hearing Order and the most recent Procedural 
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Direction also on a table in this room, so be happy to help yourself if you’d like them. 

 

6418. The process for the Joint Review includes two sets of hearings, the 

community hearings of which we’re here doing a part of today, where interested 

parties and participants can provide evidence to the Panel orally and the final hearings 

where Northern Gateway and other parties can be asked questions about their 

evidence and provide their final arguments to the Panel. 

 

6419. Before beginning these community hearings, two rounds of information 

requests by the parties have been answered by the Applicant and written evidence 

from intervenors and government participants has been received.  The Panel has also 

asked a number of information requests to the Applicant. 

 

6420. In Procedural Direction Number 3, we focused on the community 

hearings.  One aspect of these hearings addressed within this document was our 

decision to not allow any motions during the community hearings.   

 

6421. We know that you've taken time away from your everyday lives to 

participate in these hearings, and we want to make sure that all registered parties have 

the chance to provide the information to the Panel in the time allotted.  This means 

that the Panel will not be hearing or considering any motions by any parties during 

the community hearings that are not directly related to the oral evidence you will be 

giving here today. 

 

6422. If you have any questions on how you can bring a motion before the Panel 

you can speak to one of the members of the secretariat staff.   

 

6423. When you are providing oral evidence there's no need for you to repeat 

any information that you've already filed in your written evidence.  Oral evidence is 

intended to allow parties to relay information to the Panel firsthand that cannot be 

provided in writing, such as oral traditional knowledge. 

 

6424. As I mentioned earlier, this is not the time to provide the Panel with your 

arguments and opinions on the decisions that you would like the Panel to make; that 

opportunity will be the last step in the review process before the Panel begins its 

deliberations. 

 

6425. One of my roles as the Chair of the Panel is to ensure that these hearings 

unfold in a respectful manner.  Being courteous and respectful of one another allows 

everyone in the room and those joining us through the internet to concentrate on 
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listening to the person who is speaking. 

 

6426. In the same vein the Panel also expects parties providing oral evidence to 

be respectful of all parties involved in this proceeding in their evidence. 

 

6427. Secretariat staff have spoken to all intervenors who will be presenting oral 

evidence today about the order in which they will be presenting their evidence and 

how long their scheduled to make their presentation. 

 

6428. This order was established to the extent possible, based on input from 

parties and community leaders.  And if you'd like a copy of that Order of 

Appearances, you can also pick that up at the table. 

 

6429. I'll call parties to provide their oral evidence based on that list, and we 

would request that you keep your presentation to within the timeframe that you 

discussed with our staff. 

 

6430. Following each presentation, Panel Members may have questions of 

clarification to be sure that we've understood your perspectives.  No other parties will 

be permitted to ask questions today.  Any questions on your oral evidence from other 

parties will be asked at the final hearings. 

 

6431. Before any individual provides evidence, they will be asked to swear or 

affirm that evidence, and our Regulatory Officer will lead you through that process. 

 

6432. With that, I believe that we're ready to get under way.  The Office of the 

Wet'suwet'en panel that we have in front of us at this point, is this the complete panel 

who's planning to speak before us this afternoon from the Office of the Wet'suwet'en?  

The first five. 

 

6433. Could you use the microphone, please, just so we understand?  So there 

will be two panels today.  Is that correct? 

 

6434. MR. PIERRE:  Just with the seating arrangements, we're going to have 

the first five presenters present and then we'll have the following four come up to the 

panel. 

 

6435. THE CHAIRPERSON:  Okay.  And then -- and we understand from the 

discussions with staff that --- 
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--- (A short pause/Courte pause) 

 

6436. THE CHAIRPERSON:  We understand from the discussions with staff 

that you believe that it will be about two and a half hours that you will be completing 

your presentation of your oral evidence of both your panels this afternoon? 

 

6437. MR. PIERRE:  Yes. 

 

6438. THE CHAIRPERSON:  Thank you. 

 

6439. So with that, let's get under way.  Now, do we -- are we also going to have 

an interpreter with this panel? 

 

6440. MR. PIERRE:  Yes.  Gitam Skineese (ph) will be our interpreter.  I mean 

--- 

 

6441. THE CHAIRPERSON:  Thank you very much.  So --- 

 

6442. MR. PIERRE:  And Frank Alec. 

 

6443. THE CHAIRPERSON:  As well?  In addition?  And you'll be presenting 

evidence as well? 

 

6444. CHIEF ALEC:  Yes, I am. 

 

6445. THE CHAIRPERSON:  Okay.  And so in addition to swearing and 

affirming the witnesses, we're also going to swear or affirm the interpreters with a 

slightly different affirmation or swearing. 

 

6446. So, Ms. Niro, would you please come forward and take care of this for us?  

Thank you. 

 

JOHN RIDSDALE:  Sworn 

FRANK ALEC:  Affirmed 

JEFF BROWN:  Sworn 

HENRY ALFRED:  Sworn 

RON AUSTIN:  Affirmed 

RON AUSTIN:  Sworn as interpreter 

FRANK ALEC:  Sworn as interpreter 
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6447. THE CHAIRPERSON:  Are you not speaking today?  All right.   

 

6448. So we have everyone who's going to speak on the first panel sworn and 

we're ready to proceed to receive your oral traditional evidence.  Thank you. 

 

--- ORAL PRESENTATIONS BY/REPRÉSENTATIONS ORALES PAR THE 

OFFICE OF THE WET’SUWET’EN: 

 

6449. CHIEF BROWN:  (Speaking in Native language).  My name is Chief 

Moricetown Madeek.  My English name is Jeffrey Samuel Brown. 

 

6450. My dad is Samuel Peter Brown, a son of Patrick Brown from Hagwilget.  

My mom is Angeline Brown, daughter of Round Lake Tommy.   

 

6451. And what I want to speak to you about is about the territory that is going 

to be impacted directly.  It will be the Moricetown, Morice River. 

 

6452. And one of the things that I want to talk to you about is that our -- the 

House of Anasaski, the territory which belongs to Madeek out on the territory, is 

along Moricetown, Morice River.  And the pipeline is scheduled to go right through 

that territory. 

 

6453. And I want to say, back in the day when my dad was young and they used 

the grease trails and the grease trails from Hagwilget and Moricetown go over to the 

southern part of our territory to Uncha Lake, Tattle Rose, Norley, Ootsa Lake, all the 

way down to Williams Lake.  That was one of our trails that they used to -- for 

trading, a trading route.  Grease trail, they call that. 

 

6454. Back in the day when my dad was young, about 17-18, he was known as a 

packer, one of the young lads that pack the furs, the stuff they take down to go and do 

trading with down in the southern part of the territory. 

 

6455. He also explained to us that as he went through the mountains between 

Hagwilget and Whitesail there was a bunch of avalanches and they lost a lot of young 

packers through that area because of the fact of the avalanches. 

 

6456. And that’s when my dad found that he could only survive an avalanche if 

he ran into it rather than run away from it and run on top with his snowshoes with a 

100-pound pack on his back of all the furs and stuff that they used back in the day for 
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trading. 

 

6457. When he was also known as a messenger, during the times when he wasn’t 

packing his stuff -- firs and stuff to go trade, if there was a death in Nat’oot’en or in 

Babine Lake or in Moricetown, he would be one of the guys that ran across the 

country to go to the southern end of the Wet’suwet’en territory to tell the Elders that 

there was a death in the community. 

 

6458. And he also did the same thing to go to Babine Lake, the same trails that 

went up there, so they could inform everybody that there was a death, and then they 

would all come down and congregate in Moricetown or Hagwilget, or wherever the 

case may be, that they would do the service for the feed mill.  

 

6459. But these are the types of things that you don’t hear about, you don’t read 

about because all those stories are oral history and we are the only one that can relay 

those stories to our young. 

 

6460. When we’re out on the territory, when we’re out hunting or when we’re 

out fishing, that’s when we tell the stories to our young of the things that happened 

back in the day.  That was relayed to us so we could relay them back to them. 

 

6461. So, you see, within the past 200 years, those trails have been used readily 

and there are imprints in the ground, maybe five or six inches deep, to signify where 

the trails were. 

 

6462. One of the things that we don’t do anymore is use those trails.  They have 

roads out there now all over the place.  I wish we had GPS 40 years ago so we could 

exactly know where are trails were, but we don’t.  But now we have that luxury now. 

 

6463. We also use those same trails to go to our camps, our hunting camps, our 

fishing camps.  They’re all over in the territory.  When you go up to the territory to 

see these during the summer, they go up to the fish camps and they use those trails to 

go there.  When winter comes, they come back to the community.  So they move 

them back, move the family back. 

 

6464. You know, back in the day when my dad was young, the Elders used to 

live well over 100 years old.  They all -- like always went to the camps.  They always 

went with the Elders or with the families out to the camps and back to their 

homesteads.  They were never, ever left behind. 
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6465. They were so old and so -- like, they shrink.  The body shrinks and they’re 

so tiny.  They put them on their back and bring them along with them, take them out.  

They’ve never, ever been left behind. 

 

6466. Nowadays, they have these old folks’ homes where they put everybody.  

That’s absolutely wrong for our First Nations people to do that. 

 

6467. When my dad was younger, he signed himself off the reserve so he could 

join the army.  He lost his status.  We’ve never lived on a reserve.  We’ve never been 

able to practise our culture.  We couldn’t move back up to our territory because of the 

fact that we were non-status Indians.  We were considered white act. 

 

6468. Back probably 10 years, 12 years ago, I finally received my status back 

again, and it was nine years ago that I received this Chief name.  So, you see, there’s 

a big learning curve in there for me, but the stories never change.  They’re all the 

same.  They’re always with you. 

 

6469. Although we didn’t live on the reserve, that’s how I lost my language.  It’s 

the same as going to residential school.  We had to speak English to go to English 

school, to public school, they called it.  We had to learn how to speak. 

 

6470. Up until I was six years old, that’s all I could speak was Wet’suwet’en, but 

now I can’t speak a lick of my own language because of the fact that I’ve been 

brought up in a white society. 

 

6471. When he joined, he joined the army so that he could go and fight for this 

country.  As he had been able to run heavy equipment, they put him to work here 

right in Canada, building the airport in Smithers.  They built that airport, and then by 

the time that airport was finished, the war was over.  So he wasn’t able to go across. 

 

6472. He doesn’t get the recognition of being a Veteran in a country because of 

the fact that he didn’t go overseas.  So we lost out.  Every aspect of being a white 

person, we lost it, and we lost our status.  We lost our Indian heritage because of the 

fact of the white act. 

 

6473. We’re managing.  We’re managing to get -- to learn what we need to to 

become Wet’suwet’en again. 

 

6474. When my dad was working in the camps and working on the airport, we 

never lived in Smithers or Moricetown.  We always had to live in Houston, Burns 



  Office of the Wet’suwet’en - Oral presentations 

  

 

Transcript Hearing Order OH-4-2011 

Lake, Rose Lake, up in Noralee.  And while dad was away, mom had to do the 

hunting.  She had my older brother Jim on her back, my older brother Raymond 

walking and she’d go out and shoot a moose in the middle of winter so that she could 

-- so we could survive. 

 

6475. And then when we moved into town, the whole aspect of being a First 

Nation was lost to us because of the fact that -- because of the white act.  The First 

Nation respects their people.  They respect their land.  They respect their animals.  

They respect the water.  They respect air. 

 

6476. When we go out hunting, in order to have a successful hunt, we have to 

give to Mother Earth a gift and ask for a successful hunt, then use tobacco -- you use 

tobacco or some sort of -- sometimes they even spit on the ground, and they pray on 

that to get a successful hunt. 

 

6477. Everything that we get off the land, we pray for it.  We use tobacco, or we 

spit on where we’re picking berries, picking the medicines.  We spit there so that it 

grows back again, or we use tobacco. 

 

6478. I don’t see how the pipeline is ever going to be able to give back to 

Mother Earth the way we do.  There's absolutely nothing that I could see that the 

Enbridge or pipeline or the government can do to us to give us back our territory once 

it's been contaminated by the pipeline. 

 

6479. The fish, Morice Lake, is the headwaters of the Skeena.  Bulkley Lake is 

the headwaters of the Bulkley.  Rose Lake is the headwaters of the Fraser.  Nadina 

Lake, headwaters of the Fraser.   

 

6480. We're right at the point where we have that divide.  We need the "assurity" 

that nothing ever, ever disrupts that.  Our waters are clean.  Our air is clean.  We eat 

the animals that we harvest.  Everything that we eat comes off the land.  We pray for 

what we need, what we want.   

 

6481. You know, it's been quite a hectic climb for the last 20 years for 

everybody in B.C., in Canada.  You see, our economy has gone so far down, now the 

government is picking at straws trying to bail themselves out of the hole that they've 

dug for themselves because of the fact that they're selling our oil over to China and 

taking the resources off the land, and they're not knowing how to practise looking 

after that money or the people.   
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6482. One of the things that really bothers me is our government and how it's 

run.  At this point, Stephen Harper knows exactly how First Nations people feel about 

being -- having a carrot dangled in front of them by the oil people.  They dangle that 

carrot in front of them and then they say that's exactly how the First Nations people 

feel about the government, what they do to us.   

 

6483. They don't know how to manage their land, their people.  And that's what 

we know how to do because of our protocols on the potlatch system.  We look after 

each and every one of our members.  They are not going to go suffering, go hungry.  

They're always going to be fed.  They're always going to have good medicines.  

They're always going to have the best care because of the fact that we know how to 

look after them.   

 

6484. Our potlatch systems are strong.  They tried to take that away from us too.  

They try to take our regalias and burn them and banned potlatches altogether.  But our 

Wet’suwet’en Lake Babine Nation, Gitksan survived, managed to keep our potlatch 

system the way they run through the way we look after our people.   

 

6485. So, you see, the protocol that we have for our potlatch systems is our law.  

We call that “anakaden” (ph).  It's our laws.  The protocol is the law.  That teaches us 

how we run the potlatch system, how we get a name for a person.  It tells us 

everything.  It tells us when it's time for a person to become a man.  It tells us when a 

young lady becomes a first moon.  It tells us how to deal with those.   

 

6486. All those ceremonies are being lost because of the fact that we don't -- 

ourselves are forgetting about them.  We're not following the protocol of the potlatch 

system.  If we don't follow our protocol, we'll lose our land; we'll lose our way of life. 

 

6487. So these protocols, our laws, our “anakaden” is our laws.  And we have to 

keep them going.  We have to make sure that we teach the younger people the laws of 

the land, of our people.   

 

6488. When we were younger, we used to go out to the Morice River, go out 

steelhead fishing.  We'd go out to Owen Lake, catch whitefish; go to Noralee, catch 

char; go to Tattle Rose, anywhere along Francis Lake, we used to go out and catch -- 

what are they called -- lingcod.   

 

6489. Those are very important to our way of life.  These, the way we used to 

look after these places by not overharvesting them.  We know how to -- when the 

times are to go fishing, the times are to go to a different area.  All these times, our 
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“Yenta”, that's our land, our territory is out there.  That's our calendar.   

 

6490. When the leaves come out in the springtime, the leaves come out on little 

willows, it tells us there's trout in the creeks.  When those fireweeds grow up and they 

blossom into little pink flowers, it tells us the moose are ready to be harvested.  A 

certain time of the year when the sun hits a certain height tells us if the salmon are 

starting to come back to spawn.   

 

6491. All these things that we're telling you here will be lost if that pipeline goes 

through.  There's absolutely, absolutely no way that 13 Hereditary Chiefs that sit on 

the board of the Office of Wet'suwet'en, they all say no to the pipeline.   

 

6492. THE CHAIRPERSON: As I mentioned, you'll have that opportunity 

during final argument.  We're really here today to collect the tremendous information 

you're providing us on the oral traditional knowledge.   

 

6493. CHIEF BROWN:  You asked for my story, so this is it.  

 

6494. THE CHAIRPERSON:  Yes, exactly.  Thank you.   

 

6495. CHIEF BROWN:  Okay. 

 

6496. THE CHAIRPERSON:  Yes.   

 

6497. CHIEF BROWN:  When our young fellows used to go out in the bush to 

go out hunting, when they were getting to the point when they were getting into 

trouble, when their mind is not straight, the parents would take them out in the bush.  

They would sit them down. 

 

6498. And just by sitting them there, within an hour all that they’ve been 

thinking about, going out to the bush will be gone, the serenity, the solitude that they 

have when they get out there.  Just by sitting there, within an hour all that was 

bothering them will be gone. 

 

6499. An alcoholic, when he’s drinking too much, he loses his way.  Take him 

out in the bush, sit him down; let him mediate there for a bit.  That’s the best detoxing 

a person can get, is to be out on the land. 

 

6500. My dad used to say “There’s gold out there” and he was right.  The gold, 

what he was talking about was what I just mentioned, the solitude, the serenity that a 



  Office of the Wet’suwet’en - Oral presentations 

  

 

Transcript Hearing Order OH-4-2011 

person gets out in the bush. 

 

6501. Plus there also was gold minerals out there, too, so -- that’s not what he 

wanted us to find out.  He wanted us to find out that we go out there to heal ourselves. 

 

6502. We have -- I’ve been trying to find a way, you know, how can we work 

with industries.  We’re not against economic development out on the territories.  We 

want to work with industries that come out on our territory.  We want to work with 

them right from the get-go, from the first time they decide that there’s something that 

could happen out on the territory.  We want to work with them to build that industry.  

They call that consultation.  

 

6503. We haven’t had the opportunity to sit down with Enbridge to find out 

whether or not we can work with them as our people respect the land to the point 

where there’s no industry, such as that pipeline, should ever set foot on our territory 

and we need, we need you to hear that from each and every one of us. 

 

6504. You heard in the last couple of days that they’re talking about the children 

born, the grandchildren unborn yet.  You know, you don’t need to hear that again but, 

you know, it’s there.  You know it’s there.   

 

6505. We want to take this to a different route so that we can say -- speak in 

good faith.  That’s something that was never spoke about anywhere throughout these 

hearings, was dealing in good faith. 

 

6506. We talked about respect.  We have respect for everything.  We don’t get 

that same respect from industries.  We don’t get that dealing of good faith and 

through the Delgamuuku/Gisdaywa Court case they said that if we wanted to work 

with these people, we deal in good faith.  We’ve never -- never, ever happened. 

 

6507. I bored you enough now.  I want to say thank you very much for listening 

to me.   

 

6508. Misiyh. 

 

--- (Applause/Applaudissements) 

 

6509. THE CHAIRPERSON:  Thank you very much. 

 

6510. CHIEF ALEC:  Good afternoon, and thank you for allowing me the time. 
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6511. Before I start, I’d like to address my Elders in our language.  (Speaking in 

native language). 

 

6512. Thank you again, National Energy Board, for allowing me -- to give me 

the time. 

 

6513. My English name is Frank J. Alec, as I mentioned, and I represent and 

uphold many generations of Hereditary Chieftainhood of where I’ve been raised and 

that is out in Old Fort Pendleton Bay and just recently up here on the Woyenne 

Reserve. 

 

6514. I am registered under the Lake Babine Nation.  My father is from Old Fort 

and my mother is from Moricetown.   

 

6515. Like I said, I am a person that represents many generations of two nations 

that live side by side, and we have similar ceremonial practices.  We have similar 

cultural practices.  And my role as Hereditary Chief is to look after what I need to 

look after, which is the land base. 

 

6516. I am a trapper; I am a hunter.  I trap -- I’ve been trapping all my life and 

from what I read in between the lines here, the National Energy Board here is taking 

in the information so that you could use it to determine where it can go. 

 

6517. I fully understand that you are not the decision makers and I fully 

understand that this process is merely another process before the final decision is 

made.  So therefore, the area that I'm trapping in our history and in our land base, I'm 

what they refer to as (speaking in Native language).  That means, "I am given this 

piece of land, given this responsibility to manage a piece of land from our Hereditary 

Chief". 

 

6518. We've been using the same area my grandfather has used, and his brothers 

have used this area.  My father used the same area and now I am using that same area.  

The next people in line will be my sons.  I have three sons.  They will go up there and 

take over.  And the next people that are following my sons are my grandsons to be.  

They will take over, and it goes on and on.  That's our tradition. 

 

6519. And what do we do on this land?  We set traps.  Before the times of my 

grandfather, the traps were deadfalls and then the trapping -- the fur areas that -- the 

fur eras had started to come around.  Steel traps came around, leg holds.  Some of 
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these traps are still out there.  They're still under the big spruce trees.  They're still in 

proximity of the streams, of the areas where the mice are, the small rodents that the 

fur-bearing animals that we trap depend on and so forth. 

 

6520. The reason why I'm telling you this, is this is what's out there.  I know it's 

out there because I've been trapping all my life.  What I trap is the pine marten, the 

mink, otter, beaver, lynx, fisher, muskrat and wolverine.  They're still out there in the 

same areas where my grandfather has trapped and the people before me, before my 

grandfather. 

 

6521. And what do we do with the trapping?  As you know the history, some of 

these furs were sold to other countries and they are still like that right now.  But it 

was not too long ago that I reverted back to our traditional ways where I take the furs; 

I do not sell them any more.  Rather, I give them away at the potlatch, our ceremony.   

 

6522. And when I give them away at the potlatch, I mention where the animal 

came from, exactly where the animal came from.  And the Elders know what I'm 

talking about when I mean, when I say (speaking in Native language).  That's exactly 

where I caught the animal.  And the Elders know what I'm talking about when I 

mention that.  And I have to mention that to every animal I put forward in the 

potlatch.   

 

6523. And I still practise that.  I'm a trapper.  And I'm here to tell you that I still 

exist out there.  And what does it have to do with this situation here?  I will mention 

the word "proximity" later on, but in our culture, proximity means that our Chiefs, the 

Head Chiefs follow their ancestral rules, their laws, and so do I.   

 

6524. The Hereditary Chiefs that are sitting in the potlatch, they hold names that 

have a lot of histories and legends behind them.  The legends and the history comes 

with the land base.  It describes the Hereditary Chiefs.  It reflects the Hereditary 

Chiefs and there are rules in there, roles in there that the Hereditary Chiefs uphold. 

 

6525. So going back to the animal that I caught and mentioning it to where I 

caught it, the Hereditary Chiefs, there's a connection there. 

 

6526. What I'm doing is I'm connecting my submission here to the Hereditary 

Chiefs, that it is in close proximity and connected to the Hereditary Chiefs, our 

culture and our traditional ways.  And that connection is, of course, the animals and 

the land where the animals roam.  We still practise that out there.  I am living proof. 
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6527. Now, going back to the ceremony, I mentioned the animals, where I 

caught it.  It signifies to the other Hereditary Chiefs in the ceremony or in the potlatch 

that that piece of land is still healthy, it's still strong and is still vibrant with those 

animals. 

 

6528. The history of where I'm working, managing is no different from the other 

areas, especially when developments are happening.  We all know, the Hereditary 

Chiefs, that developments are happening, forestry, mining. 

 

6529. And it wasn't too long ago that we've started to realize that there are 

consultation words, there are consultation ways and means on how we could protect 

and how we could talk to the industry and the major licensees in leaving certain areas 

alone.  And we use the legislations and the laws to help us on that. 

 

6530. Now, what does that have to do with this?  It has a lot to do with it.  In my 

submission here, I would say that the development is no different from what's 

happening out there right now.  It's no different.  I am familiar with the process. 

 

6531. I know that it will go through the same process.  The National Energy 

Board will process the information and, from that point on, it will be processed with a 

decision somewhere along the line. 

 

6532. Before I get into that again, I want to go back on my role, on what I do on 

this land.  It's not only the trapping that I do; it’s hunting in these same areas.   

 

6533. I also take the freshwater fish that is out there and I also harvest, every 

year, the sockeye salmon.  This is who I am.  This is who my family is and this is 

how we are with -- with this land. 

 

6534. Now, I am in proximity of where this development is going to be 

happening and when I mean “proximity”, what I mean by “proximity” is that the 

other Hereditary Chiefs that are going to be impacted, basically, it is impacting me as 

well because we are all as one in this tradition, in our cultural practices because we 

always alternate our traditional trapping, hunting. 

 

6535. We don’t want to over-hunt.  We don’t want to over-trap one area.  We 

always ask other Hereditary Chiefs if we could hunt and trap in that particular area so 

we could leave one area alone and let it regenerate.  That’s what we do. 

 

6536. So being some kilometres away from the pipeline does not mean that it 
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will not impact me.  It will impact me and that is the reason why I took the time to 

come here and -- and have a -- have a say into this process. 

 

6537. Now, these are good words.  These are words that I -- that can be put on 

paper but, for me, I not only say, I also do.  I want to show you what I mean.  Gerry! 

 

6538. These are the animals I took from the -- the lands that you’re talking 

about, where this is going to happen and the salmon where it came from. 

 

--- (A short pause/Courte pause) 

 

6539. CHIEF ALEC:  This is a timber wolf.  This is a timber wolf.  It comes 

from the same land and then in the area where this development is going to happen.  

This is real.  This is who I am.  This is the marten, the pine marten that I trap every 

year. 

 

6540. This is who I am and this is who the Hereditary Chiefs and some of the 

members who are the children of the Hereditary Chiefs represent.  This is where our 

tradition is.  This is our culture. 

 

6541. And we cannot live without this sacred animal, our fish, the salmon.  This 

is where we get our food.  This is our staple diet.  This is real.  Our children eat this.  

The small children, they love their traditional foods.  This is our staple diet.  This is 

who we are. And this is real.  I cannot get any real.   

 

6542. As I said, I can say a lot of good words but I always make a point of 

making it happen real and this is -- this is what -- this is who I am.  This is who the 

Hereditary Chiefs are and our members.  This is who we are.  There’s not just me, 

there’s other hunters, there’s other trappers out there that are not able to speak today.  

They have their livelihoods, they have jobs; they don’t have the time.  Nowadays, 

they have bills to pay too so I’m speaking on behalf of the trappers and the hunters. 

 

6543. And by the way, I also assisted a guide, a local guide here in Burns Lake, 

for the past two years and I’m sure they are -- they are very, very concerned about 

their livelihood as well because foreign people come in here and they literally fall in 

love with this area, the way it is. 

 

6544. So I submit this to you that -- that this is real, this is who we are and that’s 

the way we’d like -- I’d like the submission to look like. 
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--- (Applause/Applaudissements) 

 

6545. CHIEF ALEC:  Before I -- I give it to one of the Hereditary Chiefs here, 

I’ve always mentioned, in my lifetime  talking to the governments, to the major 

licensees, to all of the developers, I’ve always made a point of letting them know that 

their laws, their own laws, are strong and there are -- there’s a good purpose for their 

laws, especially when it comes down to the environment. 

 

6546. I want to make a final remark and I know, during the process, it certainly 

is going to be a remarkable turnaround if something should happen along the way.  

However, should this development proceed, the probability is not when or if, it will 

be a matter of time and, with the circumstances beyond anyone’s control, the end 

result is total destruction of the fish and the wildlife which, in turn, will destroy our 

food source and we will become nothing. 

 

6547. Thank you. 

 

--- (Applause/Applaudissements) 

 

6548. THE CHAIRPERSON:   Thank you. 

 

6549. Our next speaker from this panel, please?   

 

6550. Oh, thank you very much for the reminder, yes. 

 

6551. THE INTERPRETER:  Chief Dunane has said to our Chiefs here in the 

room and around this table, before I stand, before I start -- before I start talking to the 

JRP, I will talk to you in our own language so the people around this table can 

understand what I really mean. 

 

6552. Enbridge is going to talk; the recorders are marking our words around for 

the JRP.  Enbridge and JRP are all going to deliberate on the words I say and make a 

decision.  I am going to talk to them in their own language.  I’m going to tell them 

how we live, how sockeye is important.  I’m going to talk in English so they can hear 

me. 

 

6553. Sometimes nothing, sometimes our words aren’t heard and they fail to 

hear of our plight.  And so that they’ll understand what I’m talking about and my 

words won’t fall on deaf ears, this will have to stop today. 

 



  Office of the Wet’suwet’en - Oral presentations 

  

 

Transcript Hearing Order OH-4-2011 

6554. There was one word he used, "negelde-dess."  "Negelde-dess" is when we 

use our father clan’s territory.  We have only rights to our (speaking in native 

language) territory.  Like me, I’m only allowed to use my mother's but if I could, I'd 

get permission from my father to use his territory.  That is called "negelde-dess." 

 

6555. And the words that he used also was about a marten.  This is when he was 

explaining how Chiefs will understand how our words are used in the potlatch to 

express where we got certain animals from.  Translated he said, "This marten, I 

trapped it under a deadfall by the river."  And by those words, other Chiefs will 

understand where in his territory that this marten came from. 

 

6556. Thank you. 

 

6557. THE CHAIRPERSON:  Thank you very much for the interpretation. 

 

--- (Applause/Applaudissements) 

 

6558. MS. BROWN:  Madam Chair? 

 

6559. THE CHAIRPERSON:  Yes? 

 

6560. MS. BROWN:  Rebecca Brown, counsel for the panel. 

 

6561. Mr. Alec, in his oral evidence today, has referred to three visual aids, 

which I take he wishes to take with him.  For the public record to be exact it would be 

appropriate to have those listed and perhaps somewhat described. 

 

6562. THE CHAIRPERSON:  Thank you, Ms. Brown. 

 

6563. Could we get visual aid numbers for the three aids that were used? 

 

6564. THE REGULATORY OFFICER:  Yes.  That will be Visual Aid No. 10 

and it’s for the three animals that Mr. Alec has shown us in court. 

 

6565. THE CHAIRPERSON:  And also has described on the record. 

 

6566. THE REGULATORY OFFICER:  Yes. 

 

 --- VISUAL AID NO. 10: 
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 Three animals that Chief Frank Alec has described 

 

6567. THE CHAIRPERSON:  Thank you. 

 

6568. Thank you.  So we’ve taken care of the procedural part, so that we 

continue to make sure that we have a complete record. 

 

6569. Is the next speaker ready to speak?  Thank you. 

 

6570. CHIEF AUSTIN:  (Speaking in native language).  I told them Chiefs, 

Lady Chiefs, children of Chiefs, I am going to speak in English because I am the 

interpreter, and I have a problem with translating and talking at the same time. 

 

6571. My name is Dzï Ggot.  My English name is Ron Austin.  I am from the 

Laksilyu Clan, from the House of Ginehglaiyex, the House of Many Eyes. 

 

6572. When I was a child, my grandparents talked of our Yintakh, our territories.  

They proudly spoke of the valuable resources that different areas in our territories 

possess; berries, wildlife of different species, medicinal plants, food plants. 

 

6573. My grandfather was 103 when he passed on.  He passed on in 1967, the 

winter.  And my grandmother who was 107 passed on in 1968.  They taught my 

brothers, my sister, and I how to respect our environment; that if we were to harvest 

plants, trees, that we would, in its place, leave part of our possessions, be it tobacco, 

coins or anything that you had of value at the time of the harvest. 

 

6574. At this time, we were told a legend that I will share with you to show the 

Wet’suwet’en respect for the land and its creatures.  This legend is about a spider.  

Two children were playing, playing outside when a spider wandered by.  The kids 

laughed at the spider and kicked it aside. 

 

6575. One of the youths laughed and said “What’s the good of this little 

creature?  Why has the Creator put such a little creature on this earth that is not good 

for anything”?  As the kids were saying that, there was a swarm of ants that was 

going towards them.  It was destroying everything, killing everything in its path.   

 

6576. The boys took flight.  They ran until they couldn’t run anymore.  So they 

resigned themselves to get killed by the ants. 

 

6577. They heard someone calling.  An old tree stood nearby with a big knothole 
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in it.  It was a spider calling to the boys.  He told the boys to hide in the knothole. 

 

6578. The boys jumped in the knothole.  The spider wove a web over the hole, 

and when the ants got there, they inspected the area, looked at the hole.  There was a 

spider web over it, so the spiders had said, "I don’t think the boys would be in there 

because if they did hide in there, they would have broken that spider web".  And the 

ants went on their way. 

 

6579. The moral of this story is that even little creatures such as spiders, ants, 

insects, micro organisms have their purpose on earth, and sometimes they can even 

save your life, which brings us to the right-of-way of some projects. 

 

6580. The right-of-ways are usually maintained by insecticides because 

manpower is too expensive to maintain, whereas it's cheaper to just spray the area 

with insecticides to keep the insects down, to keep the herbs -- what we call weeds.  

Weeds is kind of a foreign word to Natives because all plants have their purpose, too, 

like as medicine, as food. 

 

6581. So to keep these buffer zones clear, insecticides and herbicides have to be 

used, and insects and micro organisms are a part of our environment, as we know, and 

they serve an important function.   

 

6582. And to talk a little about the federal and the provincial government, they 

have to respect our title and rights.  Creatures and things of our environment are also 

involved in our title and rights, how we maintain them. 

 

6583. Government has to live up to the honour of the Crown and deal in good 

faith.  Prime Minister Harper says that it will be a Canadian process that decides 

whether this project goes through.  He should concentrate on respecting our title and 

rights before any project is slated for our territories. 

 

6584. Another excuse is energy security for Canadians is the reasoning for 

Harper's allowing Gateway Project to proceed.  Energy security is not enough for 

destroying the beautiful, pristine environment of northern British Columbia. 

 

6585. The Wet'suwet'ens, Nat'oot'ens, Gitxsans of this area all respect our 

territory, respect living things in our territories, from the smallest creature to the 

biggest creature. 

 

6586. There is trespass that happens because our title and rights are not 
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respected, which also brings me to another story that my grandfather shared with me. 

 

6587. He said when he was a child, probably about 10 -- eight or 10 years old, an 

explorer, the first explorer appeared on the banks of the canyons in Moricetown.  He 

had a big beard, big, long beard that went down to his chest, and he had light, pale 

skin and he was sitting on the banks watching the Wet'suwet'en fish and then the 

young people, the warriors, noticed him sitting up there.  And they went to Chief 

Dai'yee at the time.  

 

6588. And because there was no protocol for crossing any Wet'suwet'en territory 

at that time, there was only one law.  They came to Chief Dai'yee and asked, "What 

do we do with this guy, the strange-looking person?" 

 

6589. Chief Dai'yee's answer was abrupt.  He said, "Kill him".  So the warriors 

were proceeding to head up the bank to the top to honour the Chief's request.  And 

just as -- they weren't started up the hill yet and Chief Dai'yee decided -- changed his 

mind, said, "On second thought, bring him down here.  I want to talk with him". 

 

6590. So they communicated, probably through sign language, and I guess 

befriended him and shared food with him and they sent him on his way.  But for 

trespassing, this is how close this person came to losing his life. 

 

6591. I know that laws can't be that strict nowadays, but we still do hold trespass 

as an offence to the Wet'suwet'en people. 

 

6592. So from the things that I told you, the age of my grandparents, we have 

been having a struggle with the governments since contact.  And I would sure 

appreciate it if they, after all these years, respected our title and rights. 

 

6593. Thank you. 

 

--- (Applause/Applaudissements) 

 

6594. THE CHAIRPERSON:  Thank you. 

 

6595. Next speaker? 

 

6596. CHIEF ALFRED (through interpreter):  Chief Wah tah K’eght has said 

my grandfather taught us how to fish, how to hunt.  There are trails in our territory, 

trails all over our territory. 
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6597. My grandfather brought us to the territory, teach us trapping.  For two 

years, he took me out to his territory to teach me how to trap.  When I was 10 years 

old, he let me go back to the village so that I could trap around there. 

 

6598. And, then, I travelled with my grandfather, Wah tah K’eght.  He also 

taught me about the territories and hunting and that’s -- that’s how we eat. 

 

6599. And like Chief Dunane that showed you the fur and the different resources 

that we get off of our territory, we have different clans and different territories 

throughout Wet’suwet’en land. 

 

6600. When I was older, I secured a job and, then, I didn’t need to hunt or trap; 

concentrated on my job.  When I got a job nearer to my village, I started trapping 

again. 

 

6601. When I was three years old, my grandparents -- parents took me out into 

the forest.  In those days, everything was named in Wet’suwet’en, the mountains, the 

rivers.   

 

6602. Nineteen (19) years old, I was married to Tay’hu and I started living an 

independent life.  When the Delgamuukw court case started, I was put on the stand to 

talk of our boundaries and yinta (ph).  It was my dad who first taught me of all my 

boundaries. 

 

6603. During the Delgamuukw court, I was put in the stand.  We didn’t have 

much.  My mom was smart; we always ate at the courthouse. 

 

6604. Another time, my mom set traps, traps were -- sometimes the traps were 

there -- the traps had been there for a long time.  We’ve trapped the area for a long 

time and, all of a sudden, one day, there was this person called “Swanson” who took 

all of my mom’s traps out of the bushes, hung them up in a tree and stuck a letter to 

them, saying that it was his property.  Wah tah K’eght’s mother said:  “We’ll just -- 

we will just work somewhere else.”  

 

6605. Through the Delgamuukw court case, we won some of our territorial 

rights. 

 

6606. Granddad told us to respect all living things.  That’s how they brought us 

up.  We hunt animals for food, and also for the potlatch, to let people know where this 
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bounty came from and it is also spoken of in the potlatch. 

 

6607. When my father passed on, they took me aside and talked to me.  I guess 

they were planning to give me the name “Wah tah K’eght”.  Now, who will replace 

me?  My grandson sitting beside me will replace me.  He loves me.  He always comes 

to my house to ask who -- ask me how I am doing.   

 

6608. In an area called “Skyawainee”, a long ways from home, a long ways from 

our home, I’d go there and feed the animals.  In the old days, they were strict about 

their territories, trespass, they’d stay out in the camp and use what he called “discus” 

(ph) is old wood, and used that to burn around the campfire.  He talked about his 

grandfather, Wah tah K’eght, who caught a person trespassing. 

 

6609. The first time he gave him a feather and, then, the next season, his 

grandfather came back, the person was trapping again on his territory, so he told him 

to stop, gave him a second feather.  I don’t -- he told the person “I don’t want to hurt 

you”.   

 

6610. Third season, Wah tah K’eght went into his territory, again, the person 

was still on the trap line so he took a rope out of his pack -- the person didn’t know he 

was coming -- wrapped it around his neck, killed him and tossed him into the river.  

They were strict about their territory.   

 

6611. We don’t want the pipeline to go through Sam Goosly, my grandfather’s 

territory.  If the water is contaminated in our territory, my grandchildren will never 

know what it’s like to have clean water and to enjoy the territories. 

 

6612. The pipeline will also disturb animals.  When animals are disturbed, it 

takes them a long time to return to certain territories.  So for this reason we say “No” 

to Enbridge.  “Don’t spoil our territory.” 

 

6613. Industry only wants to make millions of dollars on our territory and 

rejecting our value of land and territory.   

 

6614. I was going to talk longer but I’d like to say, if this pipeline goes through, 

the succession of names will be ruined, the succession of lands that are handed down 

to Chiefs will also be ruined. 

 

6615. Ootsay (ph). 
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--- (Applause/Applaudissements) 

 

6616. THE CHAIRPERSON:  Thank you. 

 

6617. CHIEF ALEC:  Sorry, we were looking at the lengthy discussion or input 

by Chief Wah tah K’eght and they’ve asked me to mention what was missed in the 

whole speech by Chief Wah tah K’eght. 

 

6618. And one point that I wanted to share with you was that all Wah tah K’eght 

said -- what he talked about and what had Ron had interpreted -- connects to the real 

people in this area, how they live and how they live currently and how they depend 

on the resources. 

 

6619. So just to complete that interpretation. 

 

6620. THE CHAIRPERSON:  Thank you for that. 

 

6621. Would this be a good time to take a break?  We’ve been sitting for a little 

while and so -- I noticed that we’ve been sitting for two hours and you were -- the 

Office of the Wet’suwet’en told our staff that you’d be done in two and a half hours 

and we’re actively listening. 

 

6622. My concern is with the other parties who also will follow you and the fact 

that they’re expecting to speak tonight -- this afternoon and tonight and that we need 

to finish at a reasonable hour to allow everybody to travel safely. 

 

6623. I know one of our vehicles last night didn’t hit a moose but found a moose 

in its path and it just served to remind me how we want everybody in this room to be 

safe. 

 

6624. So what I’m going to suggest and let you talk about it is that, when we 

come back after the break, we finish up with the next half hour of your presentation 

and, then, I would suggest that, at that point, we take a break and we move on to the 

rest of the parties who are here ready to speak and we’ll come back and finish any 

other part of the presentation you want to give at the end, if there’s still time this 

evening. 

 

6625. So what -- our plan is to sit until five today and then to take a break so that 

everybody can get supper and replenish their selves and to come back again and sit at 

seven this evening. 
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6626. We have some flexibility in that aspect of it, we’re not in a position to 

bring in food for everybody -- we didn’t make those arrangements today -- but I 

would ask you to talk with our staff just to figure out what the best plan forward is so 

that we can respect everybody’s time commitments and their presence that they’ve 

made to be here for today. 

 

6627. So let’s take a 15-minute break and we’ll come back at 4:15. 

 

6628. Thank you, everyone. 

 

--- Upon recessing at 3:57 p.m./L’audience est suspendue à 15h57 

--- Upon resuming at 4:21 p.m./L’audience est reprise à 16h21 

 

6629. THE CHAIRPERSON:  If we could get everyone to take their seats, 

please, we’ll be ready to get underway. 

 

6630. Thank you. 

 

--- (A short pause/Courte pause) 

 

6631. THE CHAIRPERSON:  Thank you very much, everyone. 

 

6632. My apologies, on behalf of the Panel; after speaking about timeliness, 

we’re a little bit later in reconvening and so we always endeavour to be back 

promptly. 

 

6633. So my apologies for being a little bit late.  And so we have one more Chief 

to hear from.  Correct? 

 

6634. MR. TOM:  Yes.  And probably it would be best if we all get sworn in 

and then we could all speak --- 

 

6635. THE CHAIRPERSON:  Would that be the best way to do it? 

 

6636. MR. TOM:  Yes. 

 

6637. THE CHAIRPERSON:  Okay, terrific.   

 

6638. Ms. Niro, could you come forward and swear? 
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6639. Is there anyone else we need to swear in or affirm as an interpreter as well, 

or are we only swearing in witnesses? 

 

6640. THE REGULATORY OFFICER:  (off mic) 

 

6641. THE CHAIRPERSON:  Okay.  Thanks, Ms. Niro. 

 

MIKE RIDSDALE:  Sworn 

WALTER JOSEPH:  Sworn 

ANDREW TOM:  Sworn 

DAVID deWIT:  Sworn 

 

6642. THE CHAIRPERSON:  Thank you very much, Ms. Niro. 

 

6643. We are ready to hear your oral traditional evidence.  Thank you. 

 

--- ORAL PRESENTATIONS BY/REPRÉSENTATIONS ORALE PAR THE 

OFFICE OF THE WET’SUWET’EN:  (Continued/Suite) 

 

6644. CHIEF JOHN RIDSDALE:  (Speaking in native language). 

 

6645. First I want to thank Danny and Pierre for doing our syneth (ph).  He 

stated that it's our national anthem.  Canadians, they have one, too.  In there, it states 

it's "our home and native land".  This is our home in Wet'suwet'en land. 

 

6646. For centuries, the Wet'suwet'en, as it's been stated before, we protected our 

lands from any form of incursions, whether it be from other nations and now, with 

this threat that's on hand.   

 

6647. With five minutes to speak, I will only say a few words because it's highly 

insulting you tell a Chief that you're only going to say a few words when he stands on 

his own land.  I am Wet'suwet'en.  I carry the name of Namox and I know my 

authority.  I know my rights and I know our title. 

 

--- (Applause/Applaudissements) 

 

6648. THE CHAIRPERSON:  Chief --- 

 

6649. CHIEF JOHN RIDSDALE:  I'm going to speak on our survival on the 
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land, how we become Chiefs, how we get from boys to men and how we do that 

when we're teenagers; how we set ourselves up to carry names in the future; how we 

know to speak on our lands; how we know to respect our Elders; how we know to 

respect the guests on our territory.  With a couple of minutes, that's a quick view that 

I can give you. 

 

6650. We're going to speak on the mountains where we were raised, where we 

did our winter; Tsalit Mountain, Nadina Mountain.  I wanted to speak on Wetzin'kwa.  

Wetzin'kwa means blue-green waters.  The threat to our territories and to our waters.  

We'd have to change the name of our rivers, the name of our mountains, the name of 

our creeks, the name of our stories, the name of our names. 

 

6651. When we speak in the feast hall, we tell the truth.  When I swore on the 

Rattle, the Rattle is hundreds of years old.  I did not plan on coming here and telling 

lies.  I did not plan on coming here and saying these are things that we will allow.  I 

did plan on coming here and tell you that this threat to our territories, to our lands, to 

our culture, to our people is cultural genocide, and we would not allow that. 

 

--- (Applause/Applaudissements) 

 

6652. CHIEF JOHN RIDSDALE:  I did come here to state that, as the 

Wet'suwet'en Chief, we were taught right on how to look after our lands, how to 

respect our laws, how to look after our youth and make sure that the promises we 

made to our grandchildren were never broken. 

 

6653. We do not own the land.  We're only borrowing it from our grandchildren.  

It is of the utmost importance that we return the land to our grandchildren in better 

condition than when we walked on it. 

 

6654. This proposed project endangers our promises to our grandchildren that 

we would look after our land, our culture, our people for them.  We cannot break this 

promise to our grandchildren.   

 

6655. Misiyh. 

 

--- (Applause/Applaudissements) 

 

6656. MR. TOM:  (Speaking in native language).  I want to start off by 

acknowledging the traditional territory that we are visiting.  Thank you, Lake Babine 

Nation, for welcoming me as a guest. 
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6657. My name is Andrew Tom.  I'm the eldest son of Richard and Marlene 

Tom.  I'm an active Tayi Clan member of the Wet'suwet'en Nation.  I'm also a great-

grandson of Kweese, Emily Dennis, and Gwenu (ph), Michel Dennis.  Kweese grew 

up at Wildcut near Quick and Gwenu (ph) grew up at Maxan Lake, both on 

Wet'suwet'en territory. 

 

6658. I'm currently serving a term as Deputy Chief of the Moricetown Band.  

Moricetown is the gathering place of our people, as you've heard from many 

testimonies yesterday and today. 

 

6659. I work as a youth and victim justice worker with the Wet'suwet'en on 

Aboriginal justice program.  My role with the Wet'suwet'en is to work with our youth 

and provide crime prevention, intervention, rehabilitation and support programming 

to all Wet'suwet'en, no matter where they may reside. 

 

6660. My greatest achievement is being sober.  I've been -- I'm 26 years old and 

I haven't experimented with drugs or alcohol.  This doesn't make me any better than 

anyone.  It was an easy decision that I made on my own because I knew that one day 

children would look up to me. 

 

6661. I was taught by my grandmother and mother, who told me that I would 

one day leave my community.  The traditional teachings that continue to get passed 

down to me is something that I don't take for granted.  It's a privilege to be a student 

of a Wet'suwet'en professor, a privilege that I honour every day by living and 

modeling a healthy lifestyle. 

 

6662. Growing up, I witnessed clan business taking place and by attending 

potlatches at the Centennial Hall in Moricetown.  I learned at a young age why it's 

important to pay attention and demonstrate wiggus, both in and out of the feast hall. 

 

6663. I remember sitting on the floor because our feast halls would be so packed 

kids would either have to sit on the floor or on the stage.  The Wet'suwet'en would 

travel long distances to carry out their duties in and out of the feast hall. 

 

6664. Today, our potlatches take place in a larger venue.  We're a growing 

nation.   

 

6665. I didn't grow up playing videogames.  Truthfully, my form of 

entertainment came from spending time with my grandmother, Mary, who is 77 
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today.  I remember helping collecting birch bark and roots for my other grandma, 

Kweese, Florence Hall, who used that bark and those roots to make baskets. 

 

6666. Florence passed away in 2000 at the age of 89.  She provided evidence at 

the Delgamuuk Gisdaywa Court case in the '70s.  Florence carried the Hereditary 

Chief name Kweese, which her mother Emily held prior. 

 

6667. In 1997, I began trips to the territory with other kids my age.  I was 12 

years old at the time.  And instead of going out hunting, fishing or wood collecting 

with the other guys, my best friend, Charles, and I stayed back at the camp to learn 

how to make dream catchers with willow sticks.  We helped in the kitchen with food 

preparations and learned how to clean, smoke and dry fish.  We also went out berry 

picking with our elders.  

 

6668. Second to learning these life skills, my favourite part of this experience is 

the oral history that our wise elders share.  Every lake has a story.  Every berry patch 

has a story.  These stories that are passed down for generations have lessons to be 

learned, lessons around coming of age, respecting all living creatures and plant life; 

obedience not just for kids, but for adults as well. 

 

6669. One story that complements my role with the Wet'suwet'en justice system 

is the story of a man who sexually abused a woman.  This offence was punishable by 

Wet'suwet'en law.  Our judges and lawyers were made up of Hereditary Chiefs.  As 

we know, every case is unique.  If the Chiefs gave this offender a warning, our 

leaders would hang this man over a snake pit and was told that if he re-offended, the 

Chiefs would cut the rope.   

 

6670. Other offences resulted in banishment from the community or death.  

Trespassing laws were just as strict.  This form of governance is not practised today, 

but the lessons from our history still exist in our moral teachings, which are passed 

down from our Elders. 

 

6671. In speaking with my peers, the youth have a clearer understanding today 

of pollution, natural disasters and harmful effects of industry.  Among my youth 

clientele, we talked about that movie Avatar, a new-age comparison that some young 

people can relate to. 

 

6672. Are the sky people really going to destroy a secret land because, at the end 

of the day, it's about keeping shareholders happy?  Our young Aboriginal people 

make up the fastest-growing demographic in Canada. 
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6673. Going back to that Avatar movie, think of us as the rumbling warriors who 

will lift our people up off the ground from the effects of residential schools, 

alcoholism and poverty, just to name a few.  We are leaders of today, and the 

drumbeat of our hearts beat in synch with the positive change we are bringing to the 

forefront. 

 

6674. Language classes, drumming and singing groups are strengthening our 

nations, giving us all something to believe in again.  Our youth are going back to the 

territory with their aunties and uncles, mothers and fathers, grandfathers and 

grandmothers to reconnect. 

 

6675. In preparation for potlatches, there are a lot of duties that -- to take care of 

which require close attention of fine details.  The men in my family are the hunters, 

fishermen, trappers as you've heard today.  I don't share that role with my father, 

brothers or uncles. 

 

6676. My role as a two-spirited Wet'suwet'en is to help the women in my family 

with gardening, collecting medicine and tree roots for making baskets and traditional 

food preservation like canning and smoking wild meat, berries and salmon. 

 

6677. I also take pride in helping mothers with their children, setting a positive 

example for our future Wet'suwet'en leaders. 

 

6678. In my line of work, I'm one of many who help connect children and youth 

to their land through seasonal territory visits where cultural teachings are put to the 

test.  These oral teachings that are passed down year round become hands on when 

we're out on the territory. 

 

6679. You can't learn these skills in any textbook or any classroom.  My role 

with the Wet'suwet'en is rewarding and my people are strong and courageous. 

 

6680. I also want to acknowledge all of the different nations represented by 

those on the panel and those witnessing today's hearings, a shout out to the Babine, 

the Wet'suwet'en, the Carriers and many more. 

 

6681. I also want to highlight the other nations who share this land with us, the 

Europeans, be Scottish, English, French, Dutch, et cetera, the Africans, Asians, 

Australians, and the list goes on.  We're all brothers and sisters, and no matter where 

your lineage stems from, no matter where you live, you enjoy the clean air, the fresh 
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water and the heat from the sun and the countless ecosystems where our food comes 

from. 

 

6682. We all have a responsibility to ensure that the gifts we enjoy today are 

gifts that our future can enjoy tomorrow. 

 

6683. I fully support my brothers and sisters within our four directions in 

opposing the Northern Gateway Pipeline Project with their discussions of respect 

earlier.  If you want respect returned, I hope that you respect our collective decision, 

no pipeline. 

 

--- (Applause/Applaudissements) 

 

6684. MR. deWIT:  My Wet'suwet'en name is Tkanwhola(ph) with credentials 

EIT.  My English name is David deWit with credentials BSc. 

 

6685. In my personal life, I'm the natural resource manager for the Wet'suwet'en.  

I belong to the Laksilyu clan, Tsekalbaiyex, House on Top of Flat Rock. 

 

6686. I'd like to begin with thanking my ancestors for the trail that they have 

blazed and the gifts that they have given us.  I'd like to thank my father clan for the 

teachings and lessons, and my clan for support.  I'd like to thank my tso', Irene 

Brown, my grandmother, and my ne', Virginia deWit, my mom, for the gift of life. 

 

6687. I would not be here today if it wasn't for our culture and our knowledge.  I 

fell ill as an infant and came close to death, and Wet'suwet'en medicines, or western 

medicines had no effect.  It wasn't until my grandma gathered some whis -- some 

devil's club -- and her and my mom prepared it, that I regained my health. 

 

6688. When we collect our medicines, people before me spoke about the 

offerings, giving something of value or giving something of yourself, hence the spit 

in your DNA.  And there is a very sacred process in gathering these medicines. 

 

6689. You not only say a prayer and give thanks, you speak to the plant; you 

speak to the Creator and tell them what it's used for.  Often, this occurs under a 

covering because it is sacred.  The sanctity of the land is what makes our medicines 

strong. 

 

6690. I am putting myself at risk sharing this with you, as in our tradition there's 

a process to acquire this knowledge.  However, it's important for you to begin to 
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understand the Wet'suwet'en world view.   

 

6691. It's fundamental for the Wet'suwet'en to know parties that are doing 

business.  It is essential for the Panel and the Crown to know who we are. 

 

6692. The Wet'suwet'en have been conducting business for thousands of years.  

This is where our laws, our protocols, our principles come from.  Our leaders hold 

their titles for a lifetime.  Discussions take a long time.  Respect and trust must be 

gathered.  That's how we arrive at conclusions. 

 

6693. We are working in the western world where even the federal government 

is learning and changing their processes, and we're working within that. 

 

6694. Written words cannot generate this understanding, which is why the 

information Wet'suwet'en have presented all does not fall within your mandates.  But 

this information is essential in you forming your understanding of who we are, the 

way our government system works and for you to understand the real adverse impacts 

this proposal has on our culture, our life, our children. 

 

6695. You must understand who the Wet'suwet'en are in order to arrive at 

meaningful consultation.  The Wet'suwet'en do not just use the land; we do so in 

accordance with our traditions, our laws, our tenure system and governance forum, 

the potlatches. 

 

6696. The Wet'suwet'en have a parliament that has been functioning for 

thousands of years.  There's a rigid structure within that governance forum.  There are 

seating plans.  Each clan has a specific place to sit.  Higher Chiefs sit at the back.  

Members that are being groomed sit in the first row.  Children and guests sit in the 

front row.  It's a lifetime journey to be a leader.   

 

6697. There are laws that guide this rigid structure.  This is where we conduct 

our business according to our laws. 

 

6698. Our members' view of potential adverse effects from the proposed projects 

will have on our lives are not preconceived notions.  They are based on their 

experience with the impacts from major projects on their territories.   

 

6699. Many of our members spoke about Goosly and Equity Mines.  That's one 

of the most studied mines and catastrophes in Canada because of contamination from 

acid rock drainage and metal leaching.  They have lived this.  They have spoke of 
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impacts from the flooding of Ootsa Lake. 

 

6700. The impacts and undue hardships on our life are not likely; they are real 

and they are significant.  These impacts affects our lives today, not only 

environmental impacts, but cultural and social impacts to our governance system. 

 

6701. Our nuk'nuwet'en (ph), our laws, are based on principles such as wiggus, 

respect for all living beings, and yintah, which we refer to as a land, but it's not a 

word for our land.  It's a philosophy.  It speaks to all natural elements, and the 

humans are one of those, and their interconnectedness.  It speaks to any action we 

have will affect those other natural elements. 

 

6702. We understand that the health and wellbeing of our land is a reflection of 

the health and wellbeing of our people. 

 

6703. Wet'suwet'en know how these natural elements are interconnected in a 

way that western science has not been able to understand.  This proposed project 

intends on slashing a corridor through our lands, through our hearts and severing 

those roots. 

 

6704. There is no easy fix for this type of fragmentation or segregation.  We 

know the plants need roots to absorb nutrients, but these rhizomes and microcoelia 

are also how the plants communicate and coexist. This is why you cannot cultivate 

our wild mushrooms and you cannot cultivate our wild huckleberries.   

 

6705. We have knowledge that needs to be shared to ensure the health and well 

being of our communities and the others that rely on us and our resources.  There is a 

balance that needs to be achieved.  There are thresholds our “Yintah”, our land, has 

that if breached, the land will not be able to support our culture, nor the health and 

well being of our communities. 

 

6706. I speak of these thresholds.  Our communities and members also have a 

breaking point.  The Wet’suwet’en are here in good faith and abiding with “wiggus”.  

We are here today, sharing with you.  Even though this regulatory process violates 

our laws and is in contradiction with Canada Supreme Court ruling in Delgamuukw v. 

The Queen, where they ordered us to, one, go to court to reconcile our title and 

associated rights or enter into discussions with the Crown on how to reconcile those.   

 

6707. We are seeking solutions.  We are here in respect.   
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6708. The proposed project, the proposed construction and operation of this 

pipeline will not only have likely but real adverse effects on Wet’suwet’en society, 

our traditional economy, our land use and our title and associated rights.  It is 

imperative that the Crown understand Wet’suwet’en title and our associated rights.  

They are much different than the rights that were incorporated in Canada’s 

Constitution in 1982.  This is why our previous member presented the amicus brief. 

 

6709. The Wet’suwet’en have spent over 100 years with respect, trying to 

reconcile our title, and the Inter-American Commission on Human Rights gave the 

decision that Canada has no remedy.  No domestic tools are available to indigenous 

people to reconcile our title, and yet we are here, seeking solutions. 

 

6710. It must be recognized.  Our title, our lives must be recognized, because 

again I say just the notion of the construction severing our lands and our ties, 

destroying the sanctity of our lands impacts us as a people and the future generation 

and children that depend on it. 

 

6711. It takes more than money and apology to fix past wrongs such as the 

apology that came from the Crown for residential schools.  Actions speak louder than 

words, and the Wet’suwet’en are here in respect, to reconcile our Wet’suwet’en title 

with the asserted authority and the asserted sovereignty Canada claims. 

 

6712. Misiyh, Hudakay (ph).  Thank you, Creator.  I would say Sne kal yëgh.  

That’s all I have to say.  Thank you. 

 

--- (Applause/Applaudissements) 

 

6713. THE INTERPRETER:  “Misiyh” is thank you.  “Hudakay” (ph) is the 

Creator.  “Sne kal yëgh” is thank you. 

 

6714. MR. JOSEPH:  (Speaking in native language).  My name is Kesaa, 

Walter Joseph. 

 

6715. Just a little background before I get to my main points.  I’ve been 

Fisheries Manager for the Office of Wet’suwet’en for about 16 years, and as Fisheries 

Manager, it really drove home a lot of important aspects of my job.  Well, not my job, 

but important aspects, my job -- how would you say -- supports -- well, not supports -

- my job really -- I’m drawing a blank here. 

 

6716. The importance of the culture and the social structure and how the society 
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works and how it impacts my job, it really just shows -- just showed me how 

important the resources that come from the territory the pipeline may impact, the 

proposed pipeline may impact.  And I’d like to speak to that. 

 

6717. My concern is in the past, the salmon runs were just huge coming up the 

Balkley and Morice systems.  I believe there were about 120,000 sockeye prior to 

1950.  Last year, the sockeye run was about 3,000.  Now, this was mainly a result of 

Canada really targeting the fish stocks and doing it in such a way that it would really  

-- they tried to minimize the fisheries -- First Nation fisheries. 

 

6718. So now here we are, 50 years, 60 years after some really hard fishing and 

the stocks are almost wiped out.  And to make matters worse, there’s a proposed 

pipeline that’s going to be going right through some really important spawning and 

rearing areas for salmon. 

 

6719. The problems that I’ve seen as Fisheries Manager were when runs are 

really declining and what kind of impact it has on a community.  It’s really difficult to 

-- it’s -- I find the community really -- I could really see how the community is 

suffering and it really makes my job worthwhile. 

 

6720. I really struggle with how I could do my job better and try to help the 

communities meet their needs.  This pipeline is certainly not going to help in any 

way.  If anything, it may wipe it out.   

 

6721. Some of the effects I have seen, like unemployment is really high in the 

communities and sustenance is gained mainly from fish and from game from the 

territory. 

 

6722. So again, a pipeline may -- an oil spill may really wipe out some really 

important natural resources and because we were -- because, as Fisheries Manager, 

we were looking to try to meet needs elsewhere, so we’d go and make deals with 

other nations, with commercial fisheries, and we’d bring in fish. 

 

6723. But now I can see that that also has a negative impact, bringing fish from 

elsewhere.  Like now we’re starting to be dependent on other people, other areas for 

fish where in the past, like I say, there was huge fisheries. 

 

6724. There was a huge amount of salmon going up the Bulkley Morice system 

and now we’re really having to struggle to make -- to meet our needs.  So we’re 

starting to depend on other people and that -- I believe that creates social issues that 
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are really difficult to address. 

 

6725. The cultural issues I’ve seen, my dad talked about bringing in smoked -- 

dried spring salmon.  They’d open it up in front of the hall there and they’d pass it out 

as food and gifts. 

 

6726. Now, this -- doing it in a public manner like that, it shows how productive 

your territory is.  It shows a connection the Chief has to the territory and it shows how 

well the Chief is able to care-take the territory.  And I think there’s a good chance that 

a lot of this is going to be jeopardized. 

 

6727. I have a lot more to say, but I don’t have the time.  I wish I did.  Perhaps 

the only thing I could close with is I’d like to invite the Panel to come to Moricetown 

during fishing season and we could show you firsthand how the fishery works and 

how it relates to the community.  I think you’ll be -- it’ll be well worth your while.  

So if you are able to come any time in August, we’ll welcome you. 

 

6728. Awetsu (ph). 

 

--- (Applause/Applaudissements) 

 

6729. THE CHAIRPERSON:  Thank you. 

 

6730. MR. MIKE RIDSDALE:  (Speaking in native language).  I’ve requested 

to use my Chief’s talking stick.  When you hold a talking stick in your hand, you have 

the power to speak in your language and telling the truth.  Your words got to be 

strong. 

 

6731. When you heard today the Chief speaking about trespass and the traditions 

of our territories and how we hold that dear, I must say that one of my great-uncles, 

David MacKenzie, was one of the last warriors to commit what the Chief has said in a 

way of a trespass.  He walked a person out hunting and never returned with him.   

 

6732. This is what Wet’suwet’en law dictates.  When a Chief speaks and says 

certain things, his people listen and those that are with or around him must listen.  

Their words are the truth and they must be heeded.  And for us as Wet’suwet’en, we 

listen to our Chiefs, we heed their words.  Their words are what dictate us as people.  

 

6733. I had plenty of stories to relate to you today, but because I don’t have 

much time I’ll only say a few words.   
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6734. Our Wet’suwet’en title is the right to make decisions on our lands, waters 

through our governance system.  Within the Wet’suwet’en title is the right to access 

our lands and waters to fish, collect medicines, berries and the animals needed for our 

cultural identity. 

 

6735. The Wet’suwet’en people want to know why Enbridge is being given the 

right to make decisions on our lands, which goes against our hereditary decision. 

 

6736. This we see as an infringement on our system of governance.  The 

decision has been made by our Chiefs, our people, our communities that there will be 

no oil pipeline on Wet’suwet’en territory.  This has been made. 

 

6737. As you have heard yesterday, the Wet’suwet’en feel threatened by this 

proposed project.  The Wet’suwet’en have never ceded or surrendered any of our 

traditional lands and waters.  We have, through the generations, fought wars to keep 

our territory.  We will not cede any of it. 

 

6738. The Wet’suwet’en not only were, but are, an oral traditional.  In formal 

political processes such as in a feast hall oral communication has primacy.  Also 

through to experience, the Wet’suwet’en have found that the written words are often 

untrustworthy because they may be interpreted in different ways and can’t speak for 

themselves and thus have been to our prejudice used against the Wet’suwet’en to say 

what they were never meant to say. 

 

6739. Because of formality and the importance of the JRP process, the 

Wet’suwet’en wish to communicate much of our evidence in our traditional way, 

which includes our language with the speakers standing behind those words. 

 

6740. We have let you know over the last two days how we felt, how we felt on 

our territory.  You’ve experienced that with us.  Please take those words and heed 

them well.  Your decision will make all the difference in this process. 

 

6741. You have heard from our people about their house territories and their 

experiences.  That was only a small portion of our people who have come before you 

to speak of our connection to our yintah, our lands, our waters.  There’s many more 

who want to tell their stories heard so that you can know our strength, our history, our 

Wet’suwet’en title to our governance system for decision-making and our relationship 

to their lands and waters. 
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6742. Misiyh.  Thank you all. 

 

--- (Applause/Applaudissements) 

 

6743. THE CHAIRPERSON:  Thank you all very much. 

 

6744. As I said before we broke, from the fairness of other people to make sure 

that we can hear them within the time expectations that we set out, we will be moving 

on to the next panel. 

 

6745. I continue to say that if we have additional time at the end of our sitting 

and if you have more that you’d like to share at that point, we can take that under 

consideration. 

 

6746. And so with that, I’ll thank you very much for your presentations and ask 

you if you could excuse yourselves and we’ll welcome the Lake Babine Nation to the 

tables. 

 

6747. Thank you. 

 

6748. CHIEF AUSTIN:  Excuse me, Madam Chair? 

 

6749. THE CHAIRPERSON:  Yes?  Oh, I’m sorry. 

 

6750. CHIEF AUSTIN:  We do have speakers that intended to speak during 

these meetings, but they had some other prior engagement and we had a meeting with 

them and we told them that you’d be back.   

 

6751. Is this it for the JRP Panel through our territory or is it going to be back 

because we have notified our members that they will get another chance because 

there was a few of them that wanted to speak but they couldn’t be at yesterday’s 

meeting or today’s meeting, so we were -- we were wondering if this opportunity 

would come again. 

 

6752. THE CHAIRPERSON:  I’ll ask you to speak with the secretariat staff to 

work out that aspect of things. 

 

6753. Thank you. 

 

6754. CHIEF AUSTIN:  Thank you. 
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6755. We’ll just take a five-minute break as we get the next panel ready. 

 

--- Upon recessing at 5:01 p.m./L’audience est suspendue à 17h01 

--- Upon resuming at 5:04 p.m. /L’audience est reprise à 17h04 

 

6756. THE CHAIRPERSON:  Thank you.   

 

6757. As we get under way, I’d just like to say that we understand that Lake 

Babine Nation filed a letter on the Panel’s registry on January 12
th
 requesting 

permission to use visual aids during your oral evidence presentation.  The aids consist 

of two maps. 

 

6758. The Panel has reviewed the aids you wish to use during your presentation 

and is satisfied that they are in a format that can be viewed here today and that their 

use would not prejudice any party. 

 

6759. Your request is granted, and you can proceed with your presentation when 

we get there using your maps.  So I wanted to deal with that part. 

 

6760. Now, will all of you be speaking today?  All will.  Okay.  And will there 

be any interpretation? 

 

6761. All right, thank you. 

 

6762. And I understood that you have about two hours that you wanted to speak 

with us, and it was my understanding also that your preference would be to go 

straight through, that we wouldn't take a break over the -- over what would normally 

be the dinner hour, which sometimes changes often during hearing processes. 

 

6763. So that works well for the Panel as well so that we can get you on your 

way or doing other things safely.  So we'll proceed on that basis.  So we'll have Ms. 

Niro come and swear or affirm you, and then we'll be ready to listen. 

 

6764. Thank you. 

 

JUSTA MONK:  Sworn 

JOHN BERTACCO:  Sworn 

MARILYN ALEC:  Sworn as interpreter 
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ALEC MICHELL:  Sworn 

WILF ADAM:  Sworn 

FRANK MICHELL:  Sworn 

VERNA POWER:  Sworn 

JOHN WEST:  Sworn 

 

6765. THE CHAIRPERSON:  Thank you very much, Chief Adam.  The 

formalities are done and we're ready to listen to your oral traditional evidence.  Thank 

you. 

 

--- ORAL PRESENTATIONS BY/REPRÉSENTATIONS ORALES PAR THE 

LAKE BABINE NATION: 

 

6766. CHIEF ADAM:  Thank you, Madam Chair. 

 

6767. As you were going on a break, you said that you had encountered with a 

moose.  Well, hopefully you'll encounter more moose down the road. 

 

6768. THE CHAIRPERSON:  I agree. 

 

6769. CHIEF ADAM:  My name is Wilf Adam.  I'm the elected Chief of the 

Lake Babine Nation.  I welcome you to parts of our traditional territory.   

 

6770. I'd like to explain that this is a joint territory in the Burns Lake area with 

other First Nations, with the Wet'suwet'en and the Babines because this was the 

meeting place that we have done for centuries. 

 

6771. Also, in the late '60s we were in our traditional territory on Babine Lake 

24 miles out of here, north of here, called Pelican Bay.  And Indian Affairs, in their 

wisdom, moved us here to Burns Lake, so we have about nearly 1,000 members 

living on top of a hill in Burns Lake. 

 

6772. But before I start, I'm not sure if Mayor Strimbold is here because I seen 

him early when it first started, but he told me he had another meeting to go.  I just 

want to recognize him.  And the Burns Lake Chief, Albert Gerow, he was here, but I 

guess he left, too. 

 

6773. We hope that your journeys through our wonderful land and watershed has 

been both educational and thought provoking.  We urge you to take the time to 

imagine my people living in this land before the founding of Rome, before the 
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founding of the Chinese dynasty.  We didn't settle in these territories; we are 

indigenous to them. 

 

6774. A long time ago, our ancestors cremated the dead and spread the ashes all 

throughout our territory, so it makes the land sacred to us.  So wherever they travel, 

we say that it's our sacred land because our ancestors are all over the -- our territory. 

 

6775. The defence of our territory comes from the belief that we are part of the 

land and resources, and the land and resources are a central part of us.  We understand 

it will be difficult for you to balance the importance that we place on our lands and 

resources by the demands of Ottawa with the Harper government and the oil 

companies to diversify the market of the Alberta tar sands. 

 

6776. It will require the same wisdom and patience and understanding by Justice 

Berger, who brought the MacKenzie Pipeline Inquiry, or the Supreme Court that 

brought Delgamuukw and Gisdaywa, The Counsel of Haida Nations v British 

Columbia and Takla River Tlingit First Nations v The Ministry of Forests.  

 

6777. I have prepared this submission to the Enbridge Northern Gateway 

Pipeline Joint Review Panel on behalf of the Council and the Lake Babine Nation. 

 

6778. Besides being elected Chief of Lake Babine, I am in training to be a 

Hereditary Chief.  My hereditary name is -- will be “Kmecks” (ph), which my mother 

holds.   

 

6779. We were elected Chief in Council under provisions of the Canadian 

Indian Act.  Our traditional governing system for our lands and resources is the 

balhats comprising of nearly -- over 900 -- I mean 90 Hereditary Chiefs.   

 

6780. We are currently reviewing of how we will do business with government 

in the future, and it is important to note that each has an important role to play within 

our nation -- governance. 

 

6781. The Lake Babine territory, as you see on the wall over there, is 1,267,277 

hectares, or 12,672 square kilometres.  If you put that into perspective, it's twice the 

size of Prince Edward Island. 

 

6782. It stretches halfway up the Babine River to the west and all the way 

throughout the whole lake.  The whole lake is about 120 miles long and goes down 

this other river to the east.  There are many streams.  There are many rivers that feed 



  Lake Babine Nation - Oral presentations 

  

 

Transcript Hearing Order OH-4-2011 

into the Babine Lake and our people as one of the -- you’ve seen the Chiefs this 

morning -- we still live off the land and, especially, the fish resources that come from 

this land. 

 

6783. As one of our Hereditary Chiefs said this morning, we comprise of about 

2400 members, about 60 percent live on the Reserve and 40 percent off the Reserve. 

 

6784. But if you look at the historical information, in some of those historical 

figures, some of our villages on Babine Lake comprise of over 2,000 inhabitants so 

we estimated, before contact, we had over 100,000 people within -- living within the 

Babine Lake area. 

 

6785. Our lands remain unceded.  We have been -- there has been no release or 

surrender of our lands.  Currently, we’re in Stage 4 of the B.C. Treaty process.  We 

do have a treaty with the Federal Government called the “Barricade Treaty of 1906” 

where, you know, we were stripped of our traditional fishing rights. 

 

6786. As unfair as this treaty was to the Lake Babine Nation, Canada still 

reneged on their commitments.  Our faith in treaties and agreements and the trusting 

in the government has sorely been tested.  We are very careful entering into any new 

agreements with anybody. 

 

6787. The proposed pipeline will go through the eastern portions of our territory.  

Any accidents will impact the wildlife and the resources that we rely upon in this 

area.  Accidents will also impact the migratory birds that should happen to be present 

because, in the eastern portion -- on the bottom of the map, that’s the eastern portion.  

It’s the Sutherland Estuary -- that’s where the geese, the swans and the ducks migrate 

and, as you see, the plume that we used this morning comes from that area. 

 

6788. Any accident will surely sever -- affect our precious salmon and 

freshwater resources, resources that are critical to our culture and economy. 

 

6789. As I talked about the Barricade Treaty of 1906, that was our economy 

back then and that was taken away.  We have recently revived our fish resources 

economy and it will take some time.  Just to give you an example, back in the -- in 

1800s, as the records of the Hudson Bay stores, one season, we sold 700,000 pieces 

of salmon to the fur traders and to the Hudson Bay store and to others and to other 

First Nations within the area. 

 

6790. And that Treaty, as I said, you know, the Canadian Government refused to 
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accept it even though two of our Chiefs came from Old Port and Fort Babine.  They 

walked to Hazelton, took a schooner to New Westminster, got on a train all the way 

to Ottawa.  Mind you, this is in 1906 -- September/October of 1906 -- and they 

arrived in Ottawa and the two Chiefs, De Wis Sum Ts’ik and Gwista. 

 

6791. Gwista travelled the furthest before because he defended our rights to fish 

before the 1906 agreement.  He was taken to New Westminster because he was 

defending the fish and he was arrested and taken down there. 

 

6792. But, imagine that, in 1906, our two Chiefs ended up in Ottawa and they 

did the agreement in November.  They stayed in Ottawa.  The priest that was with 

them left them and he went to Montreal.  The two chiefs stayed in Ottawa for two 

months and came back in February because of the Skeena River was -- was frozen 

over. 

 

6793. So they came back by train, took a schooner up to Heiltsuk where the oil 

will be taken out to the Asian markets if it goes through and they walked in the dead 

of winter -- like the weather you see outside today -- February 23
rd

, 1907, they arrived 

home. 

 

6794. They walked from Heiltsuk, Kitimat area, all the way to Hazelton.  They 

caught the mail run which was just mule packs and they walked home from Hazelton 

-- De Wis Sum Ts’ik stayed in Fort Babine and Gwista walked all the way back to 

Old Fort which is another 30 or 40 miles away. 

 

6795. Finding meaning employment for our community is very important to us.  

That’s why when we came in as -- on Council, we took part in Enbridge’s CAB 

process, the Community Advisory Board, but it became apparent to us that the 

Enbridge CAB was not addressing our concerns. 

 

6796. I don’t say this lightly as we were looking at -- and looking for more 

information in order to make an informed decision.  We expressed our concerns in the 

risk of the breakage of the lines.  I remember asking at these meetings:  “Has there 

been any breakage?” and they said:  “Yes, there has been some but they were minimal 

and it was well taken care of.” 

 

6797. But our research shows that -- you know, we didn’t take their word and we 

-- we went and did some research on some of the breakage.   

 

6798. The Enbridge pipeline or Enbridge -- or its companies has almost 160 
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pipeline spills since 2002 in the United States.  In 2010 alone, Enbridge or one of its 

companies had a 20,000 barrel-spill in Michigan and 7,500 barrel-spill in Illinois and 

an additional 3,700 barrel-spill in North Dakota. 

 

6799. Even the smallest spill of the three spills is equivalent to 130,000 gallons 

of oil. 

 

6800. This next one is particularly important to me, personally.  It’s that, in the 

summer, in June of this past summer, 2011, there was a spill up in Wrigley, 

Northwest Territories. 

 

6801. It was an undetected crack and a pin hole crack, I guess, because when I 

talked to Chief Tim Lennie from that area and we had a long talk about -- about that 

spill up in the Northwest Territories and when I was talking to him, he and I came to 

the conclusion that, you know, when they’re talking to us, they’ll say that the 

pipelines are very safe and their new technologies but, you know, anything will be 

detected and taken care of. 

 

6802. When Chief Lennie talked to me, he told me it was him and other hunters 

that found that lake.  They found it because it was burning their eyes and they could 

hardly breathe and that happened in June of this past year, and to this day they’re still 

taking the soil from that area. 

 

6803. And I asked Chief Lennie, “Are they still doing that?”  “Yes, they are and 

it looks like they’re going to be there for another couple of years.”  I find that very 

disturbing.  I find that very troubling because my house is going to be less than 200 

feet from that proposed pipeline.  I don’t want this pipeline at all. 

 

6804. When Chief Lennie and I -- when we were talking about that spill up in 

Wrigley, it’s just like going to an electronics store, buying electronic equipment; they 

make it so good that, you know, this product is so good and just for added insurance 

we’ll sell you some warranty. 

 

6805. But then when it breaks they’ll find every excuse not to fulfill that 

warranty or fix that or make it difficult for you.  And that’s how Chief Lennie feels of 

that breakage up in Wrigley. 

 

6806. I don’t want to go through that same route because I’m that close to that 

pipeline, or any part of our territory because it’s a --- 
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--- (Applause/Applaudissements) 

 

6807. CHIEF ADAM:  When Chief Lennie said that, you know, they estimated 

what would spill, they just estimated the pool that was there but they didn’t estimate 

what has seeped into the ground. 

 

6808. So with those kinds of information, like I said, you know, some of the 

spills around the United States, you know, 130,000 gallons of oil, if it spills in our 

watershed, especially around the southern area, there’s a spawning channel -- there’s 

two spawning channels on Babine Lake; one is the Pinkut spawning channel which is 

right beside the route of the pipeline and the other one is up further where it says 

Topley Landing is the Fulton Hatchery. 

 

6809. We depend on the salmon because the salmon starts with us.  It goes down 

the Babine River and meets up with the Skeena.  And it’s sustenance, not just only to 

us, to all the First Nations going down, and a lot of the non-First Nations members 

that do fish our supply of salmon. 

 

6810. That proposed pipeline will travel through the region that is very 

inaccessible and very difficult to reach.  Any accidents in these areas will be 

impossible to effectively address.  Any spills in this area will impact the groundwater 

and the health concerns of our children.   

 

6811. In the southern portion, like I said, we -- I grew up in Pendleton Bay and 

where I talked about the Pinkut Hatchery, it used to be called the 15-Mile Creek and 

there’s a lot of bears in that area and one of the Elders, his name was Alec Thom, he 

was a spiritual man, and his son, Frank Thom, my uncle, married to my auntie. 

 

6812. We went there when I was seven years old and he had a snare -- a bear 

snare there.  He told Frank and I to stay by the river’s edge and fish until I shoot a 

gun and you come.  And he did.  We were fishing out there and then we heard a gun 

go off.  And when we got there he had the bear in the snare.   

 

6813. As a seven year old, I wasn’t sure what was happening.  And he pointed at 

me, told me to come here.  I didn’t want to go.  But Frank pushed me, so I went 

beside him.  The bear was still alive and what he did to that bear and what he said to 

that bear, that bear obeyed him.  That bear just sat back.   

 

6814. He took the bear’s mouth open, put his hand down the bear’s throat, took 

the saliva, put it around my neck.  That’s one of the rituals that we will sorely miss if 
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there’s a huge spill in our territory.  It’s important to us, very important to us.   

 

6815. I would like to ask you; please look at our lands through our eyes.  It is a 

big waste of time listening to Enbridge who tells us how unlikely it is for a spill to 

happen or that they will quickly and effectively mediate a spill should it occur. 

 

6816. History has proven spills will happen and Enbridge cannot and will not 

guarantee to remediate all the potential impacts from that spill.  Enbridge is not able 

to fully remediate any of the four spills that I have mentioned, nor is it clear that 

Enbridge is either prepared to, that the governments -- that the governments will force 

it and accept full liability for all remedies, social, cultural, and economic costs in an 

event of a spill. 

 

6817. There will be a spill and we will bear the consequences of that spill.  It’s 

not going to be Alberta.  It’s not going to be the Asian markets where it’s going.  We 

will be the ones that it will affect that. 

 

6818. And also -- just going back to Chief Lennie, where that spill, that pinhole 

crack or pinhole spill of that pipeline, I asked him, they’re taking truckloads of soil -- 

damaged soil, where are they taking it?  He said, “There’s no way that they were 

going to leave it in my territory, so they deposited in the neighbouring First Nation 

and that First Nation are having a lot of problems with their health, with breathing 

this stuff and with their eyes and stuff like that,” and the other one -- other parts of the 

soil went to Fort Nelson.    

 

6819. So if there’s a breakage, we don’t want any of that soil to remain within 

our territory or any other people’s territory.  Maybe ship it back to Alberta where it 

started. 

 

--- (Applause/Applaudissements) 

 

6820. CHIEF ADAM:  As an elected Chief and soon to be a Hereditary Chief, I 

am accountable for our ancestors, the people I work with every day and to the 

grandchildren’s grandchildren. 

 

6821. The Enbridge pipeline will bring long-term risk and cost with little 

accompanying long-term benefits.  You know, like we’ve always said, you know, we 

want business within our community, but it has to be sustainable.   

 

6822. And when they say that, you know, there's going to be jobs in our 
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community -- I was struck by the lady who runs the Truck Loggers' Association in 

Prince George -- and they knew the business -- and she was saying that, even though 

they know the business, “ … because of their inter-provincial trade agreements from 

Manitoba, Saskatchewan, Alberta and British Columbia to have free movement of 

workers and free flow of goods, when they give out this contract, do you think we 

will have a chance of that?  No way.” 

 

6823. If the lady from the Truck Loggers' Association, they know the business, 

they don't even think that they will get it -- it will be done by the people in Alberta.  

The workers will be imported from there.  So there's minimal benefits to us. 

 

6824. You know, this is one of the reasons why I pride myself in getting 

information.  I pride myself to do the best job that we can.  At this point, the 

information that Enbridge has provided to us is not up to standard or I don't think it's 

there to make any informed decision because it's going to destroy our way of life, as 

you've heard over and over again, if there's any spill.  And it will happen. 

 

6825. It's important to tell you that, you know, with all these reasons, that's why 

I'm opposing this pipeline.  Short of you -- the three of you rejecting it -- but even 

though when you reject it, I heard the Prime Minister this morning, he may not accept 

your recommendations. 

 

6826. That is very troubling too.  So I pray that you find the wisdom to see 

beyond the short-term financial cost and benefits of this project and include our 

unceded right as a nation and 10,000 years of occupation and the benefits in that 

ecosystem and the existence of our people in your deliberations. 

 

6827. I thank you for listening to me.  The Council beside me and the elder will 

expand a bit more of what I said and give you more examples, and our elder will give 

you a history of the area in question. 

 

6828. Misiyh. 

 

--- (Applause/Applaudissements) 

 

6829. THE CHAIRPERSON:  Thank you, Chief Adam. 

 

6830. As we prepare to listen further to the other witnesses, I would just remind 

you that what we're here today to listen to you is the traditional oral knowledge.  

You'll have your opportunity at a later point in the process to provide what we call 
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your argument or to tell us what you think the decisions are that this Panel needs to 

make. 

 

6831. So I would ask you to talk to us about the oral traditional knowledge at 

this point because that's what we're really interested in hearing from you tonight. 

 

6832. Thank you. 

 

6833. MR. ALEC MICHELL:  My name is Alec Michell and my hereditary 

name Denunem. 

 

6834. This name was come from my great-grandmother, went over to my 

mother, and after my mother, she passed it on to my sister.  My sister got different 

name and I got, I got this Denunem. 

 

6835. Well, they want me to talk my own language.  (Speaking in native 

language). 

 

6836. MR. ALEC MICHELL (through interpreter):  What my Elder Alec 

Michell, hereditary name Denunem said to you, he identifies himself and he explains 

that he will explain his history and the history of our territories and carrier. 

 

6837. The name that he holds, Denunem, came from his great-grandmother, 

passed down to his mother and then from his mother to his sister.  His sister received 

the bigger hereditary name and she passed on the name Denunem to him. 

 

6838. I will speak my own language. 

 

6839. We all know that I was born and raised in Old Fort.  How the Elders spoke 

to us as children about the history of the boundaries and the lands, we know all of 

this.  All of this we remember and lies in our hearts and in our minds. 

 

6840. These words that I speak come from my tso’, my grandmother and my 

stsets, my grandfather.  They were living all along the Nilkitkwa Lake.  They had 

smokehouses and hunting grounds.  We shared the lands together.  We know of this 

and we know it is true because it is passed down in history. 

 

6841. I listened to many people speak today and thought deeply in my heart and 

in my mind of what I wanted to say to you.  In the 1800s, when the white people first 

came to our territories, we know how this happened and how it came to be from the 
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oral history. 

 

6842. The 400-plus cash pits that line along our lakes are our witnesses and our 

proof that we were here.  All of our neighbours, our First Nations neighbours know 

the boundaries and we respect theirs as much as they respect ours. 

 

6843. I won’t speak about all of our history, it’ll take too long and you only give 

us a short timeline. 

 

6844. Our people live off the lands and supported one another with it.  Due to 

game farms and other trappers, economies started to fall.  In the winters, we survived 

on trapping and in the summer we hunted and fished and we were very nomadic and 

we moved all along our territories. 

 

6845. I remember as a child in the summer when they required jobs building the 

railroads and travelled accordingly to Cedarville, Smithers.  They worked for 

different white companies that came into our territories.   

 

6846. A long time ago, in Pendleton Bay a man named Dick Noble came to our 

territory along our lakeshores and he started a small sawmill.  Our people started to 

do horse logging for him and a total of nine mills came up to be all along Pendleton 

Bay. 

 

6847. In Pendleton Bay, before the sawmills were going to be closed, George 

Brown came along to our people in the village and asked if we would represent and 

support him to start a native development corporation. 

 

6848. He would come to Pendleton Bay and talk with all the Elders and ask 

about our opinion and see if we would support him, and of course we did. 

 

6849. This is how the Babine Forest Products came to be.  I thought that I would 

get employed there, but I never did and I didn’t get a chance to work there and this 

often burdens my heart. 

 

6850. Indian Affairs spoke of moving our people from Pendleton Bay to Burns 

Lake and the people of the south side and all along this Burns Lake area, Peter John 

and his family originally lived here.  Isaac Sam, Pete Casamire (ph) and another man 

spoke with the DIA.  DIA wanted to move us into Burns Lake area and the three 

native men that I mentioned earlier were all agreeable to it, moving our people into 

town. 
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6851. My only brother was four years old, my mother’s son.  He passed away 

here and that was when Isaac Sam, Peter Casamire all came together and started to 

talk about where the child should be buried.  They were agreeable that -- they decided 

that the Lake Babine Nation can and will share these lands in Burns Lake together. 

 

6852. So we did not come here and bring on into anybody’s boundary on our 

own.  DIA and these three men that I talked about invited us here to use these lands 

and to share them together. 

 

6853. Earlier, the Wet’suwet’en people spoke and I listened to their words.  This 

pipeline that is being planned, if anything goes wrong, the Morice River, Bulkley, the 

Skeena Rivers will all be destroyed. 

 

6854. Why do you think we worry so much?  Why does it burden our hearts so 

bad?  The salmon that spawns in our Babine Lake, once it hatches, it lives within our 

lake for a year.  Then they migrate to the oceans.  Three years later they return to 

spawn where they were born. 

 

6855. This is for you to see as he showed you the smoked fish in the bag.  He 

said, “This is for you to see, not for you to eat.”  This is what we survive on.  This 

pipeline will destroy our food.  It is not good for us that we do not want it at all. 

 

6856. This is what we are protecting and it worries us so much.  Like I said 

earlier, I will only speak about what worries me, this pipeline and only this pipeline.  

There is much business at hand today and only today it will be the pipeline. 

 

6857. If the First Nations say -- the First Nations that surround our people said 

okay for us to come here and share their territory, this is why we are here and we will 

help protect and share our territories as well. 

 

6858. We do not listen to the DIA or to other government.  All they speak is lies. 

 

6859. Thank you. 

 

--- (Applause/Applaudissements) 

 

6860. THE CHAIRPERSON:  Ms. Niro, could we get a visual aid number for 

the bag of smoked fish, for clarity for the record. 
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6861. THE REGULATORY OFFICER:  Yes.  That will be Visual Aid No. 

11. 

 

 --- VISUAL AID NO. 11: 

 

 Bag of smoked fish 

 

6862. THE CHAIRPERSON:  Thank you. 

 

6863. Next speaker.  Thank you. 

 

6864. MR. FRANK MICHELL:  My name is Frank Michell; I’m Deputy Chief 

of Lake Babine Nation. 

 

6865. My first concern is if you look behind me, a lot of people have left.  Some 

of our members and some of our white friends wanted us to speak; we should have 

spoken first.  That’s my main concern, one of my concerns. 

 

6866. But the oil pipeline going through our territory -- traditional territory will 

do a lot of damage during construction and when it is finished if the pipeline breaks.  

 

6867. As you heard Wilf say, construction workers from Alberta will bring a lot 

of their toys with them and do a lot of damage to our land, especially during the 

summertime.   

 

6868. I have spoke to the Okanagan people, when they were putting the Kinder-

Morgan pipeline through their territory, a lot of the pipeline construction workers 

from Alberta did a lot of damage using four-wheelers.  We don’t want that to happen 

to our territory.  We need our territory to sustain us.  

 

6869. My father is a -- has a traditional name.  His name is Miltedia, and my 

grandfather’s name, he’s passed on, but he’s Loom and my grandmother’s name is 

Laholla.  My dad is still living; he’s 90 years old.  I wish he was here today, but 

because of his age and cold outside, he couldn’t make it. 

 

6870. But he taught me and Leonard our traditional way of life, to live off the 

land.  He not only taught us but also his nephews from his own clan.   

 

6871. I remember when I was young, our family would go out to Otter Lake and 

Pinkut Lake.  That’s -- Pinkut Lake is 12 miles going towards Babine Lake.  And 
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we’d go there to pick berries to last us through the winter. 

 

6872. When I got older, dad and his brothers, my brothers, my mother’s 

brothers, they would take us out hunting.  They taught us to use everything that we 

killed.  We eat moose’s nose, tripe, kidney, tongue, boil the bones for marrow, inside 

of the moose mouth.  We take everything. 

 

6873. One time me and my brother-in-law were out hunting, white hunters from 

Delta came across us -- well, we came across them.  They had a moose kill and they 

left most of the good stuff behind.  So we asked if we could take them.  One guy 

came over and said, "How come you're taking all this?"  I said, "We use everything 

and you're leaving a lot of good stuff behind."  That's the way we were taught. 

 

6874. Our dad taught us to set net under the ice in Pinkut Lake.  My brother is 

still doing that at this time for whitefish.  And Pinkut Lake is close to where the 

pipeline is.  And our streams interconnect, and eventually they make it down to 

Babine Lake. 

 

6875. We were also taught to ice fish for trout during the winter.  That's in 

Pinkut Lake and Aubry Lake.  And we'd take -- our dad used to take us all over our 

traditional territory; lingcod, bear, lynx, rabbit, squirrel, mink, marten, deer, grouse, 

muskrat, geese, porcupine. 

 

6876. Our people lived off what nature provided.  If there is a pipeline spill, it 

will affect all the things that are out there for our benefit.  The small lakes in our 

traditional territory are interconnected by streams.  Wilf mentioned that there is two 

spawning channels on Babine Lake, but there are also streams that our salmon go up 

where they spawn. 

 

6877. At the east end of Babine Lake it's close to shore; salmon spawn there, 

too.  And over 80 percent of steelhead that come from -- over 80 percent of the 

steelhead that come from Lake Babine spawn in this area.  And that's the same area 

where a lot of salmon spawn.  

 

6878. And right around here is 15 miles.  And in those little lakes there -- I can't 

even get this one.  I'm going to throw this away.  It doesn't work.  Right around there, 

that's our traditional territory. 

 

6879. Years ago, when Enbridge first came to us asking about the pipeline that's 

going near Aubry Lake, I put up a big stink.  I told them that's our prime moose area.  
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So what do they do?  They push it near our Chief's office -- I mean our Chief's 

residence.  So apparently they listened to us. 

 

6880. Salmon is our major food source.  It has provided us since time 

immemorial as you seen what Alec had there. 

 

6881. My wife has a cousin that lives in Edmonton.  We take that trip to her little 

grandsons; one is four, one is two.  One time, we bought them KFC.  What do they 

eat?  That salmon.  Our little ones are being taught to eat that.  They prefer that to 

KFC. 

 

6882. Babine River flows into the Skeena River in the Hazelton area.  Native 

people, sports fishermen, commercial fishermen at the mouth of the Skeena will all be 

affected by a spill in our territory.  Talking to DFO in the past, they told us that there 

is 500 commercial fishermen at the mouth of the Skeena.  That's going to be a huge 

impact on all the people living downstream. 

 

6883. I also told Enbridge in the past that they should have a big insurance 

policy because salmon comes back every four years and if it destroys one -- our 

salmon, they have to feed all of us who depend on that salmon.  And as other peoples 

have said, it's not the question of if the pipeline breaks, but when.   

 

6884. When we were young growing up in Pendleton Bay, we loved to play by 

the lake and we were taught to fish for trout from ashore.  What we noticed when men 

were filling up their gas tanks, that's old gas tanks, and even a minute spill from a gas, 

like even a tablespoon size, we'd see the fry.  They'd turn up dead.  Imagine what a 

big spill will do to our salmon stocks. 

 

6885. Our people grew up in the Southern River at the east end.  I show a Babine 

Lake full of moose.  It's one of our prime moose breeding areas.  Environment 

assessment team from B.C. met with us last February and told us that when land is 

cleared, the moose tend to leave the area.  I believe it because when we were 

travelling back and forth between here and Houston, we used to count over 40 each 

day -- moose each day during winter.  Nowadays, we'd be lucky if we see one.   

 

6886. We met with Chief Rollie Wilson of Moberly Lake.  There's a lot of 

development in their area, and he told us that they only have five moose left.  We 

don't want that to happen in our area.  Our people depend on moose, salmon, you 

name it.  We live off the land. 
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6887. Enbridge took us to Edmonton in November for a meeting.  On the first 

day, they took us to Fort McMurray to tour the Suncor tar sands.  I asked them how 

safe are the pipelines.  They said that they change the pipe every six months when the 

sand is going through it.  But then I asked them, like, if no sand is going through it, 

like what this pipeline is going to be doing.  How safe are they?   

 

6888. They said they have a machine that goes through it to check for cracks.  

Obviously, it didn't work because of a pinhole crack leak in their pipeline through 

Wrigley in Northwest Territories.  I've got two pictures of that spill.  You're privy to 

it if you want to see it. 

 

6889. Our people also use the plants for our traditional medicine.  In some 

places, the plants -- like Elder Alec told me a few months ago, some plants are really 

unique to certain areas.  Our people still use plants for medicine. 

 

6890. Last, but not least, how much is the government going to listen to us?  

What we are saying to the Panel, are the government going to listen?  The 

government considers us as second-class citizens; however, we're quite concerned 

about our first-class environment.  Look at the east coast.  Not much salmon left 

because of pollution. 

 

6891. We on the West Coast of Canada want to protect what we have left, 

mainly our salmon stock, wildlife that we depend on.  Even the Fraser has not got a 

lot of salmon left.  We have to protect our salmon stock up here in our territory. 

 

6892. I hope you convey that message to the government.  Thank you. 

 

--- (Applause/Applaudissements) 

 

6893. MR. BERTACCO:  I guess I'm next? 

 

6894. THE CHAIRPERSON:  Thank you. 

 

6895. MR. BERTACCO:  My name is John Bertacco.  I'm the Woyenne 

Councillor of Lake Babine Nation.  Greetings to everybody, our neighbours, people 

that travel long ways to gather at this meeting.   

 

6896. I am the grandson of the late Dominic West of the Bear Clan.  He is one of 

the biggest Chiefs that's well known through all the territory of the Carrier Nation.  

When I talk about that, we're talking about all the way from Hazelton right to 



  Lake Babine Nation - Oral presentations 

  

 

Transcript Hearing Order OH-4-2011 

Williams Lake. 

 

6897. He held many feasts that were so sacred to our nation and everything that 

has provided in the feast was from the territory, not from the stores that we shop 

today.  My grandfather held just -- his name was held just like many other Hereditary 

Chiefs' names and are held by and still continue to in our potlatch system today. 

 

6898. When names are given the same time, they are groomed to the period of 

time.  That's when the play of the role of the laws and the caretakers of the territory 

comes with it. 

 

6899. These things are so important to our people that it's just like the 

governance system of our territory.  It's just like what you have today, you have your 

MLAs.  You got the government, the President, the stuff like this.  This is how big 

this traditional potlatch that's so important to our people because we did have a 

government system, and we still do. 

 

6900. And to this day, as I say it, all the foods that come with the feast are -- 

goes to show you that we can live off the land.  I don't know where this is going to 

break some day because I don't know where the economy, where the resources run 

out and all that there, too.  But we will protect the Lake Babine Nation as much as 

possible as we can. 

 

6901. It is so important to our people that we have one of the freshest water that 

exist to what's happening to the world that's surrounding us that now they probably 

even want our water.  The air is so clean out there. 

 

6902. When I go out to the -- when I go out to our territory, when I go out to my 

uncle's cabin there, I find peace and serenity.  It feels so good to be out and stay out 

of the world that we have so many, so many glamour that's added to it.  But when 

we're out there, it's such an energy that gives us, our people, to know where we came 

from.  We can feel it and our spirits is lifted up very highly. 

 

6903. My grandfather is mentioned in the book that is written that many people 

read as today.  One book is called "Driftwood".  

 

6904. This book here talks about our lands and territories that are surrounded by 

in our territories even though the book doesn't demonstrate in our people's point of 

view.  But as the Highway 16 that we travel today and the trails that my grandfather 

and our people used and the neighbours that are crossed our territory that -- before I 
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get into the territory there, but the Highway 16 from Houston all the way to Hazelton 

were our people's trails when we shared these territories and all that there, too. 

 

6905. He'll be mentioned in the book there where they converted into and helped 

the people that turned it into the Highway 16. 

 

6906. We talk about the trails that we use.  My grandfather and the people back 

then, as one person has mentioned it yesterday, we didn't need a gym back then like 

they have a gym these days.  We're so physically fit back there that my grandfather 

from the Old Fort there -- area up there to Takla, it's probably about 60, 70 kilometres 

where he'd leave early in the morning and be up there late at night on foot with 

whatever he's carrying on his back to survive up there. 

 

6907. These are not the only trails there, the trails goes all the way up to Gitxsan, 

to Hazelton, to Kitimat to Gitenau (ph).  He was well known to everybody, and then 

when you take down towards the south there, he was well known to the Nautley, to 

Stoney Creek and to the people that are across the lake here, Natu (ph) Band and 

Cheslatta and Skin Tyee. 

 

6908. He was so important there that he helped guide and groom the people into 

their hereditary names and became Chiefs and caretakers of the neighbouring and, not 

only that, within our territory. 

 

6909. It's just like when you cross into another person's territory you would have 

to bring gifts.  That was one of the laws that was just like when you guys pay a toll.  

It was very respectful back then that you bring gifts, that you had to pay to come into 

the territory.  If there was no gifts there was consequences that you would have to 

face. 

 

6910. Likewise, we would do the same thing with our neighbours that surround 

us.  This is to respect the land, to respect each other and at the same time we know 

who is on our territory. 

 

6911. Another book that was written that everybody's read to this day is called 

"Run Indian, Run".  It's a true story by Simon Gun-an-noot.  He was accused of 

murder and it's been one of the longest manhunts in Canada to this day that continued 

for over 11 years. 

 

6912. My grandparents knew where he was because he crossed into our territory 

and my grandfather knew that he didn't do this crime that he was accused of.  So at 
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the same time as the manhunt continues, my grandparents, they provided him supplies 

to survive out there. 

 

6913. I did not read the book when I came home that time when my 

grandmother, I came home to stay at her place.  And she asked me what I was doing, 

I says, "I have to do a study in school and I have to do a report on this book". 

 

6914. And then she asked me about the name of the book.  I says, "It's a true 

story.  It's called Run Indian, Run.  It's about Simon Gun-an-noot".  And as soon as I 

mentioned that name, she grabbed the book and put the book down and she told me 

the story. 

 

6915. These stories are passed on and passed on as we talked, as Elders talk or 

Hereditary Chiefs, as mentioned before, it's within our system of our own people here 

that it's kept. 

 

6916. Some places are special, spiritual and sacred.  We need to protect those 

places to secure our past and to protect our future existence to the Lake Babine 

Nation traditional territory.  LBN needs to maintain an environment and to protect the 

integrity of our land. 

 

6917. Development has been balanced in our culture and our way of life.  We 

must protect our special places for our children and grandchildren and so on.  The 

protection of the land has to be Lake Babine Nation member driven. 

 

6918. As I was growing up with my grandparents the traditional ways and then I 

had to go back and move with my parents there and start going to public school, it 

was then that I started losing my language.  I do understand lots of it, but I cannot 

speak it fluently because it seems like education was very important in order for us to 

survive and do the protection of our lands, so we had to learn the other way because it 

was the surroundings of the white people that has come. 

 

6919. We had lots of things happening when I was growing up as a kid.  We 

grew up where we -- my friend has showed you how we dried the fish, how we 

survived on the moose, how we survived on the bear, how we survived on the beaver.  

As growing up as a kid, I can remember coming down to the docks and these animals 

will be surrounding us where they swim across the Babine Lakes from one side to the 

other. 

 

6920. I can remember when we were doing the harvest there where the bear 
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would be no more than 20-30 feet away from our dock where none of us were scared.  

We knew we were in safe hands.  You know, he's just doing his thing and we're doing 

our thing. 

 

6921. There was a kind of a gift that you had.  My grandparents had a lot of 

gifts.  My grandmother knew when somebody was going to be coming to visit and 

knew when someone was going to pass on.  That's how heavy her gifts were. 

 

6922. My grandfather carried a lot of gifts.  He never feared anything at all.  He 

was a very open-minded to everybody, and by meaning open-minded there, he 

became a part of the logging show.  He started the horse logging back in the fifties.  

Horse logging employed a lot of people that we survived on. 

 

6923. It was so important and as it was so heavy involved, that logging, that it 

created the unity because everybody was proud that, you know, they were doing 

something that came -- that benefited the community. 

 

6924. I don't think Enbridge is going to benefit Lake Babine Nation at all.  As 

we've seen, we've been -- later on in years, you know, I can say the logging has taken 

a turn on us where it benefits us very little.  With the little monies that we've got, we 

still run a deficit as the Lake Babine Nation.   

 

6925. There was lots of things that were so sacred back then.  When -- the killing 

of a beaver was so sacred that we'd know he gives his life up to us.  And my grandma 

would grab the tail of the beaver and slap it all over me.  It was a gift of, you know, as 

my friend remembers, that you'll be a hard worker.   

 

6926. And remember the salmon that gave up his life for you.  It's the same thing 

when we do the harvest of the fish.  I can remember my grandfather, the first fish that 

he cut open, and he grabbed the fish eggs, and he just put it right down the throat.  He 

was thanking the fish that has given up his life to take care of us.   

 

6927. There was always a prayer done for each animal.  We never took more 

than we needed.  We took enough to feed us and the supplies for the winter.   

 

6928. It was a lot of hard work with a little time with the seasonal work -- the 

seasons that go by us, but we were quite happy of what we were doing.  Everything 

that we've done was all self-independent.  We made our own river boats.  To this day, 

we had Damian singing earlier on.  He's one of the makers of the river boats that is 

done by -- just by hands.  I mean nails and hammer and plywood and two by fours.   
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6929. This is before that -- before we -- these things came into effect, we used to 

make our own canoes.  We haven't done that for a long time, but we still have the 

canoe trip that we're trying to bring back the culture here because of how fast the life 

is changing, how fast everything is changing in this world.  So we do have youth 

camps out there that we are teaching the language again and teaching the ways of our 

lives.  That's done every summer.  

 

6930. I like to bring back one story that my mom passed on to me there.  As you 

guys call it, like the Olympics or sports days, these things were so sacred for us that it 

happened way back.  She remembers as far as 16-17-1800s. 

 

6931. The sports events that happened were around the Prince Rupert area and 

there would be all these people that would be coming around, whether from Stony 

Creek, whether from Takla, whether from Port St. James, Hazelton.  Everybody 

comes from the north, south, and the west.  These events were so competitive that it 

meant a lot.   

 

6932. The reason I bring this up is because we're a big nation and sometimes 

when you have a big nation, you take an opportunity of looking at another nation for 

more ground.  What happens back then when a warrior is killed at one of these sports 

events, they took it that he wasn't strong enough to compete and that -- and would 

take advantage because they find weakness in the village.  These are the events that 

happened that came with our sports days.   

 

6933. My grandma passed -- my mom passed that story on to me and my 

grandfather Dominic West participated at this at the teenage level in his early 20s.  

And they prayed that he'd come back.  And he made it back.  He made it back from 

the events.  My grandfather was born 19 -- 1886, correct me, 1886.   

 

6934. As you call it, that was the end of the Indian Wars.  We survived the 

Indian Wars.  We survived the residential schools.  We survived the diseases that 

came with it.   

 

6935. It's really tough to speak about these things here because of the things that 

-- how many people that we have lost in the past.  As I talk today, if we were doing a 

calculation of these people that have passed on due to these events, we're looking at 

Lake Babine Nation right now would have been anywhere the population of between 

80 to 100,000.   
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6936. We talk about this territory that we sit upon, how the system has corrupted 

our people too and our neighbour too.  We say this is Wet’suwet’en territory.  We say 

this is Burns Lake Band.  Us, Lake Babine Nation, we know it’s Lake Babine Nation, 

but we're not here to fight with our neighbours. 

 

6937. My grandfather had a lot of things that were -- these events, the laws and 

everything, where they talked amongst themselves.  But it seems like every time 

there's an even that comes up, these things happen.   

 

6938. Now regarding the pipeline and running through the Lake Babine Nation 

traditional territory, I have the following concerns.  The pipeline crosses the 

Sutherland River which is a direct tributary to the Babine Lake.  It is a highly 

productive rainbow trout spawning system, supplying up to 80 percent of the Babine 

Lake trout population according to the Bass Star of 1990.   

 

6939. We are concerned that if there was a leak or spill that entered the 

Sutherland River, it will be very difficult to contain before oil reaches Babine Lake.  

The rivers and the lakes in this area are covered by ice for up to half of the year.  

Lake Babine Nation staff has verbally asked Enbridge representatives about how a 

spill under ice are managed, but have not received any information about this yet.   

 

6940. The Sutherland Valley is also a highly productive area for moose and bear.  

It has never been accessed by road and therefore has been important to sustain the 

population that are hunted in the surrounding areas that are heavily eroded.  Once the 

right-of-way is constructed, this will be a highway of ATV, snowmobiles and erosion 

into areas that have not been hunted or predator pressure before.   

 

6941. We are concerned about the wildlife in the sensitive areas along the 

pipeline route, such as wetlands and streams to be damaged in creating and the access 

of recreational users across the southern part of the traditional territory.   

 

6942. The pipeline contributes to the Pinkut, Augier, and Taltapin lakes, which 

are used by our people for char fishing.  As we talk about the southern lakes and 

everything, they're all connected one way or another to the streams and rivers and 

creeks.   

 

6943. I do have concerns.  We've been to some of the meetings.  I haven't been 

to the meetings for the past year or anything because of this -- because some of the 

consequences that I see on the news that's happening at Wrigley, and at Kalamazoo, 

and the Gulf of Mexico.   
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6944. I don't know what we'll do.  These lakes here, Babine Lake, where will we 

go if a spill is to reach us?  We already face -- our people are facing and they're dying 

at the age of between 50 and 60 because of cancer.  Whatever the cancer's coming -- 

it’s either the leakage of the mine, the one mine that's come upon our territory.   

 

6945. I think this would cause an impact to our food chain of our life.  One of 

the impacts is the caribou because we know that there’s only a small population left 

of them.  I think there’s a family above us, to the northeaster, there’s a family of 

caribou.  There’s only 22 of them where we used to have thousands and thousands 

and thousands of caribous. 

 

6946. At the same time, I look very fondly on our animals that we survive on 

and, at the same time, of the caretakers as well as the animals play an important role.  

It’s a big habitat of the grizzly bears and, as you know, from Mexico all the way to 

the States has already been extinct.  If this was to impact our land here, I think we 

would lose our grizzly bears too, not only the fish.  I think we’d lose everything.  

 

6947. I’m looking at the thing; I’m very, very concerned about this pipeline up 

there if there’s an earthquake.  There’s no way that anybody can be 100 for sure when 

it comes to -- to Mother Nature.   

 

6948. As we heard before, these plants and trees and roots that play a very 

important role to our medicine that we survive on.  We got medicines that cure 

headaches, we got medicine that cure fevers.  We got medicines that cure somewhat 

of cancer.  We even got -- just to add a little humour here, we even got a plant there 

that these people that use today that they buy in -- that these are prescription from the 

doctors called “Viagra”, we do have a plant for that. 

 

6949. As you can see to my left, Justa Monk is 69 years old and living proof 

that, you know, he’s still making kids. 

 

6950. I take it very seriously what’s going to happen because my Uncle John is 

still well-known.  He’s 81 years old and still goes out to his traditional territories and 

his cabin where he’s the caretaker of it and still hunts and traps; at the same time that 

he’s passed on to his -- my cousins, Richard and Leo and Thomas -- my late cousin 

Thomas that passed on of cancer. 

 

6951. In closing, I would like to see that you would look in our eyes and see 

where we come from.  If you pick up some of the novels and read about Lake Babine 
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Nation and see where we really come from -- and some of the stories are out there -- 

or come and talk to some of our Elders, you’d be welcome on our territory to see 

where we really come from and do the things that we do because this land is so 

important to us that, you know, I’m scared as I watch my grandchildren growing up.  

We’ll teach them the traditional ways to that will survive but if this was to come, it 

would be a big impact. 

 

6952. And, just like I say, I wish you could see from our eyes. 

 

6953. Thank you. 

 

--- (Applause/Applaudissements) 

 

6954. MS. POWER:  (Speaking in native language).  Hi, my name is Verna 

Power.  I’m from (inaudible) Old Fort Council.  I’m a Lake Babine Nation member.  

I’m from Old Fort, B.C.  I’m a daughter of a Hereditary Chief. 

 

6955. At the direction of my community members, I am fully opposed to the 

Enbridge pipeline as a proposed pipeline connect content has no real difference from 

the rejected Keystone Pipeline project.  Keystone was rejected and shut down due to 

the pipeline’s safety regulations. 

 

6956. Enbridge proved to be an imminent threat to life, property and the 

environment.  The environment, our way of life depends on the water, air, land and 

animals.  We, at Lake Babine, are willing to protect the environment, property and 

life. 

 

6957. Is LBN opposed to the pipeline?  Yes.  Why?  We, at LBN, have been 

asked to accept the risk of a spill that would threaten the life of the wild sockeye 

salmon industry worth 140 million dollars to Skeena, Bulkley and Babine tributaries 

which is not only now -- which is not only worry now, it is the main economy called 

the “Barricade Treaty” that the Chief made reference to earlier. 

 

6958. At LBN, just last year alone, we made 1.2 million dollars on the wild 

sockeye salmon.  This exceeds the Enbridge 7 million dollar offer of $235,000 

payments for 30 years.  Why only 30 years of payments?  Why not the life of the 

pipeline?  Because steel only has 25-year life.  After that, if the steel burst, it is where 

will it burst? 

 

6959. This is not the deal for any Nation or private property homeowner should 



  Lake Babine Nation - Oral presentations 

  

 

Transcript Hearing Order OH-4-2011 

inherit for its future generation.  It is only a bonus investment for the company 

investors.  No benefits for Lake Babine Nation. 

 

6960. What’s even more important is, once a tanker leaves the port in Kitimat, 

Enbridge no longer -- is no longer responsible for the tanker even if there is a break in 

the double-walled tankers which is a risk that this Nation is not interested in. 

 

6961. We, at Lake Babine, are still heavily dependent on wildlife, fish, land and, 

more importantly, the water resource which is still very sacred to us.  No industry can 

replace the rich resources our traditional territory provides to us.  We will not be 

bullied into any agreements that jeopardize our rich resources to have for -- that we 

have for the children of our future. 

 

6962. And should there be a break in the pipe, it is all for a loss as there is no 

way to control the flow of a river.   

 

6963. The Enbridge pipeline will only jeopardize our way of life.  We will not 

sign agreements that state we keep communities from being vocal or exercise their 

freedom of speech. 

 

6964. The Federal Government cannot bully any Nation or private homeowner 

into projects that is proven to be an imminent threat to life, property and the 

environment.  It is not about being against economic development, it is about 

protecting the environment from human disaster.  Our very identity is tied to our land, 

our food, medicine, home and play land. 

 

6965. And, for the Panel members, up and down this road, you’ve heard many 

people say that you will not understand because you are not from B.C.  I’m here to 

tell you that you have to understand.  You may not be from B.C. but you walk on the 

very soil and breathe and eat the very foods that we do. 

 

6966. Thank you for all your time and attention and thank you for doing the right 

thing.  Say “No” and leave the lands to pristine as they are. 

 

6967. Awitsa (ph). 

 

--- (Applause/Applaudissements) 

 

6968. CHIEF WEST:  Hello, my name is John West.  My Hereditary Chief 

name is Suma (ph).   
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6969. My grandfather, Louie West, came from Kitsugas (ph) and my 

grandfather’s -- John’s grandfather, their brothers, Louie West and Dominic West and 

we are at the very end of Babine Lake or the beginning of Babine Lake and the 

pipeline won’t go through there although it will impact us through the Skeena 

watershed because when the pipeline goes through Pinkut Lake, Pinkut River, that’s 

where the fish spawn, the last stop for the salmon from Skeena watershed and that’ll 

carry the oil.  If it breaks, it’ll carry down Skeena watershed. 

 

6970. That’s our biggest concern is the pipeline bursting anywhere in our 

territory right down to Kitimat and we’re protecting our salmon and all the tributaries 

where the salmon spawn. 

 

6971. And the other biggest concern is like the one in Dawson Creek where the 

guy is bombing the pipeline.  You know, that’s our biggest concern is when this 

pipeline comes through, there will be somebody coming in and bombing that pipeline. 

 

6972. As you’ve seen right across B.C., wherever you’ve been, a lot of First 

Nations are against this pipeline and not only the First Nation, but there’s a lot of 

environmentalists that are against this pipeline.  And when it does really -- when it 

bursts, it will affect all of us in LBN territory, not only us but our neighbouring 

communities like the Wet’suwet’en and Fort Saint James, Klasden (ph) and all the 

way up to B.C. border. 

 

6973. We’ve seen a lot of the other First Nation that talked in Kitimat and 

Smithers, and I guess the other one -- the last one is in Prince George tomorrow, and 

there’s too much -- too much danger of the pipeline bursting.  As you’ve heard, the 

life of the pipes are 25 years, but then there’s people that’ll damage it because they 

are against it and that’s what we’re afraid of. 

 

6974. And that’s about it.  Misiyh. 

 

--- (Applause/Applaudissements) 

 

6975. THE CHAIRPERSON:  Thank you. 

 

6976. MR. MONK:  Thank you, Madam Chair.   

 

6977. I think they saved the best for the last, they say.  I’m going to make mine 

very short and I’m just going to share with you quickly that the land is our shelter.  
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The animals, the fish that’s been elaborated on here is our food.  The medicine plant, 

the water, is our pharmacy. 

 

6978. Just like you have pharmacies, you have hotels and you have Safeway and 

Overweighty.  Just imagine if I took away all those things.  Your way of life will 

mean nothing and that’s exactly what’s happening with our First Nation here.  Our 

way of life is slowly being taken away by way of logging, by way of mining and now 

the third thing, pipeline. 

 

6979. We cannot make soup out of a $100 bill if there’s to be the starvation.  

Like the 1930s, which they’re also known as the “Dirty Thirties”, our people in the 

Dirty Thirties, when the starvation came about, our people have saved a lot of non-

Aboriginal people with our way of life, food. 

 

6980. And, Madam Chair, you mentioned earlier this afternoon about the word 

“respect” that you heard throughout your hearings, if the word respect is well 

recognized by you, by the government and by Enbridge and by the people of Canada, 

I am certain that you’re going to have to respect the pig, the bacon, to save our land, 

to save our people for the sake of the future generation, that they will enjoy the same 

thing that our ancestors enjoyed, the same things our ancestor taught us to use, that 

our children, our grandchildren will enjoy in the future. 

 

6981. So I think your decision on this project has to be taken very seriously, and 

I think the Government of Canada has to be taken seriously because I think the day 

has come for First Nation to stop riding the bus from behind. 

 

--- (Applause/Applaudissements) 

 

6982. MR. MONK:  The day has come.  For 42 years I have been fighting for 

the needs of our people and I’m not going to give up because I want to see our 

children and grandchildren enjoy the land that the Mother Nature created for us. 

 

6983. And if greed keeps going the way it’s going, those greeds are going to 

suffer the consequences and that’s what’s going to happen. 

 

6984. I would ask you to take this presentation today seriously. 

 

6985. Misiyh. 

 

--- (Applause/Applaudissements) 
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6986. THE CHAIRPERSON:  Thank you very much to the entire panel for 

your oral traditional knowledge.  The Panel appreciates it very much. 

 

6987. We have two more parties to hear from.  I’m going to suggest that we take 

a one-hour break and then come back. 

 

6988. I want to check, is Ned’u’ten Nation here?  Yes, okay. 

 

6989. Would that work for you if we took a one-hour break and then came back?  

Okay. 

 

6990. So it’s 10 to 7:00, so we’ll come back at 10 to 8:00. 

 

6991. Thank you, everyone. 

 

--- Upon recessing at 6:52 p.m./L’audience est suspendue à 18h52 

--- Upon resuming at 7:56 p.m./L’audience est reprise à 19h56 

 

6992. THE CHAIRPERSON:  If we could get people to take their seats, please, 

we’ll get under way. 

 

6993. Thank you.  We’re ready to get under way if people could take their seats. 

 

6994. Welcome back, everyone.   

 

6995. I call the Ned’u’ten Nation. 

 

6996. Ned’u’ten, I need to learn these things, so I appreciate the lessons.  

Ned’u’ten. 

 

6997. Now, I understand that you’ll be the only one speaking tonight; is that 

right? 

 

6998. Ms. Niro, could we do the swearing or affirming, please? 

 

RONNIE WEST:  Sworn 

 

6999. THE CHAIRPERSON:  Please proceed when you’re ready.  Thanks. 
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--- ORAL PRESENTATION BY/REPRÉSENTATION ORALE PAR THE 

NED’U’TEN NATION: 

 

7000. CHIEF RONNIE WEST:  (Speaks in native language). 

 

7001. I just addressed our Hereditary Chiefs, the women Hereditary Chiefs and 

the children of Hereditary Chiefs and I just stated my name, Je Dim Ska Nes, came 

from a long line of Chiefs, (inaudible) as we call them.   

 

7002. There’s about five or six that I know that held this name “Je Dim Ska 

Nes” .  Prior to me, was my uncle Dick Alec and then there was Daniel Lionhead 

(ph), Donald Walter, a guy by the name of J.T. Tivits (ph) which the territory that 

we’re sitting on now, there’s a lot of -- not a conflict but nobody wants to own up to 

what’s -- whose territory this is or I don’t know if “own up” is the right word. 

 

7003. From when I first got this name or even before I got the name, I had the 

name.   My uncle, Dick Alec, held the name “Je Dim Ska Nes”.  I was living just 

about five miles from here on the south side.  He comes up to me a couple of times 

and said:  “You’re living in your own territory.  There’s a lot of conflicts on this 

territory but you are the right person because you’re going to be taking my name 

when I’m gone.” 

 

7004. I never thought much of it at the time but when he -- he came up three 

times talking to me the same way and then, when he passed on, the eldest, my -- his 

older brother, Dennis Alec (inaudible) comes up to me and says:  “Are you ready 

now?”  You’re going to be taking this name now.” 

 

7005. It was an honour for me because this name holds -- is one of the biggest 

names in our Gil Lan Tin Clan -- knowing that I would be the leader, the person in 

the front line, speaking on the land, speaking for our people, our clan. 

 

7006. I didn’t think I was ready for it but my uncle said:  “It’s your turn.  Your 

turn to step up.” which I did.  It’s been a tough go since.  I got groomed by my two 

uncles, my parents to take this role knowing that we have a lot of difficulties with 

political chiefs, our neighbouring nation, our land, how it’s situated, but I took on the 

role and it’s my job to do what I’m doing now:  to stand in front of my Nation, my 

Clan, to let you know that I am the leader and this is -- this territory that you’re sitting 

on -- the meeting is on now -- belongs to Je Dim Ska Nes. 

 

7007. I’ve never publicly said this because I’ve been working with the 
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Wet’suwet’en from Broman Lake making sure that I’m doing the right job, the proper 

protocol and I’ve done that already.  I’ve talked to the Wet’suwet’en from 

Morristown, Roy Morris, my partner Marianne and my brother went up to him 

because when -- before my uncle died, he says that “This is your territory and you’re 

going to get it back when -- when you’re ready.” 

 

7008. So -- and he also said that:  “If there’s any problems, you go see Woss 

(ph), Roy Morris, one of the High Chiefs from Morristown.  He knows the whole 

story.” 

 

7009. So that’s what I did.  I made a point to go in there, to talk to Roy.  We 

went to his house and I asked him about the -- the exact question -- exact things that 

my uncle Dick told me and he sat me down and he says:  “Yes, you are right, this is 

your territory.  This is Je Dim Ska Nes territory.”  He said he will speak with his 

family because Je Dim Ska Nes, the name, belonged to their grandfather. 

 

7010. And, as you heard a while back when some of the Chiefs were speaking, 

that we’re matrimonial, we follow our mother’s clan, that’s the same with us, we 

follow our mother’s clan.  So this is the history of this name.   

 

7011. There’s a lot of talk that this land belongs to the Burns Lake Band.  It was 

a meeting place.  It belonged to a Nut’se’ne (ph) which is Talaco (ph).  It belongs to 

Wet’suwet’en but, on record now, I’d like to say that this is Je Dim Ska Nes’ territory 

and I will be speaking with a neighbouring nation.  If there is a problem with it, we 

will sit down and talk about it.  This is how we settle our differences. 

 

7012. Speaking about the land, just a little history of how it was situated or how 

we dealt with the land.  In the early days, before contact, I guess like some of the 

Chiefs said “ in time immemorial”, each clan had their own territory; each clan still 

has their own territory. 

 

7013. We settled -- this was all done in balhats or the law that we -- I stand by.  

This regalia that you see here, that’s my law.  That’s the law that I go by. 

 

7014. But, back in 1926, when they first introduced the trap line system -- as we 

all know it today, it’s the trap line system -- they started registering the trap line.  I 

did a little bit of a research on that.  This whole system was set up -- the trap line 

system was set up just so that they needed that number to sell their fur.  I guess, in a 

way, the government wanted to see where all the fur was coming -- which area the fur 

was coming from.  That’s my guess.   
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7015. But they introduced this trap line system and, for some reason, the female 

Hereditary Chiefs were not allowed to have a registered trap line under their name.  

So just the men got it, was registered, and what started happening was -- like we 

follow our mother’s side so the dad would have the trap line from his clan and what 

would happen is that he’d be married into -- we weren’t allowed to marry into our 

own clans.  That’s one of our laws. 

 

7016. He would be married to, let’s say, a Mountain House Clan and my kids are 

-- say, I’m married to a Bear Clan, my kids would belong to the Bear Clan.  That's 

how it works. 

 

7017. So I have a trap line right now.  If this was registered under me, what 

would happen is most of the people, they would -- there's going to be a lot of money 

in this.  We're going to register our own family in it. 

 

7018. So what's been happening is the guy has been registering his kids under 

this trap line; so me, as a Mountain House Clan, Gil Lan Tin Clan, registered my kids, 

which is -- which would be the Bear Clan.  When I die off, all of a sudden this Gil 

Lan Tin territory turns into the Bear Clan territory because of the government 

registration.  All it was is just a number that they needed to sell their fur; that's all it 

was. 

 

7019. So that's how our system was so mixed up.  It's -- we're still fighting this 

thing today.  It's not working with our law. 

 

7020. How the system has got us fighting amongst ourselves with our political 

Chiefs, it's just not working for us. 

 

7021. I just wish today, as I'm standing before you, sitting before you, but I 

know spiritually my uncles that groomed me, my mom and dad that groomed me for 

this job, I know they are with me.  I truly believe that because this is not coming from 

me.  I didn't write anything down.  I'm not one of those persons that can write things 

down and read it off.  Anybody can read from a script.  This is coming from my heart, 

how our system is. 

 

7022. I still practise our system.  We are still strong in our system.  We get up in 

the balhats; we do our job.  Our balhat's law.  The law, the very law that controlled 

our -- the land, how it was used, who was allowed to use it, when it was used, why it 

was used, that was all in our system.  It's still in our system, but because of this trap 
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line system, that's kind of fading out.  But I'm fighting hard to keep that in place. 

 

7023. As you seen today with the Wet'suwet'en (Native language) Hereditary 

Chiefs, they were there as Hereditary Chiefs.  They were there to speak on their land.  

That's what the -- our law is, us, the Hereditary Chief speaks on the land.  We control 

the land. 

 

7024. This was always in place up until in the '50s, I believe it was, when the 

political Chiefs came in -- came into play.  These guys, nothing against them.  

They're all good people.  They're all our members.  They're all clan members.   

 

7025. These people were hired by the government.  They had an election to get 

voted in in the election process.  They switch terms every three years, but as a 

Hereditary Chief, we're in this forever.  We're not elected in; we're chosen by elders; 

we're chosen by families. 

 

7026. Not just anybody can get a hereditary name.  You gotta be groomed.  You 

gotta be the right person for it.  You gotta be the right person to speak on your clan, 

speak on the land, speak about the law of the balhats. 

 

7027. So this is kind of a frustrating time for me.  Like I said, I know my uncles 

and my parents are here with me spiritually. 

 

7028. But for me to see the Wet'suwet'en here speaking on their land, all 

Hereditary Chiefs, no political leaders, then you seen our Lake Babine Nation, the 

political Chiefs came in first.  That's the differences that we have.  But time will 

change.  There is a big change coming, and I really believe in that.  I know that.   

 

7029. There is going to be time when the Hereditary Chiefs will be taking their 

role back, the role that we're supposed to be doing, speaking about the land, getting 

rid of this trap line system.  That just don't work for our system at all.  It collides with 

our system. 

 

7030. Whoever invented this trap line system is very clever.  They got us 

fighting.  It's got to be the government.  It's still working well for them right now. 

 

7031. So speaking about the land, I have a big concern.  Our clan, our nation, 

has a big concern with this pipeline.  There was a time just before Christmas I got a 

call from one of the political leaders asking me for an opinion.  He said the Enbridge 

were -- we met with them.  They offered us 14 million.  It's got to be signed today.  If 
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you don't sign it today, it's gone. 

 

7032. I told him, "Let it be gone".  We, as a Hereditary Chiefs, we don't make a 

split decision just like that.  We don't make a minute decision like that.  We’ve got to 

talk about it amongst ourselves.  We’ve got to talk about it with our clans.  

Everybody's got to know about it.  Everything's up on the table, up front.  Nothing is 

hidden.  That's how our system works. 

 

7033. I was talking to some of the non-members before.  We talk a lot at work.  

And I said, “You know, our system's been in place for thousands of years, our balhat 

system.  And this white system, white government, it's only been in about, what, 60-

70 years?”  Only took them that long to spoil our water.  The trees are gone, taking 

the minerals out.  The trees can grow back, but the minerals, the water, we can't even 

drink Babine Lake any more. 

 

7034. This is the very thing that we talk about.  We gotta get bottled water in.  

Even when I was a kid, we'd be able to go get the water right from the lake and drink 

it.  We can't even do that anymore.  So it took them about 60 years to screw 

everything up, get everybody in a deficit.  They implement their own system. 

 

7035. As you heard one of the councillors today, we're always in a deficit 

because of the government programs, the very programs that they made sure that we 

don't have enough money to do the project; just enough to scrape by. 

 

7036. We don't need this system.  I've told some non-Natives, "Let's try our 

system.  We've tried the white system.  We tried all kinds of government.  It's not 

working".  None of this government thing is working.  Our system's been in play for 

thousands of years.  Our people were healthy.  Nobody went hungry.   Right now, our 

people are suffering. 

 

7037. They've talked about the forest industry.  I've worked in a sawmill for 34 

years.  I've jumped to whistles.  I've jumped to bosses telling me to do this, do that; all 

this in my own territory.   

 

7038. Just think of this as the Panel sitting here.  I come into your home, I take it 

over, I start making money on it.  Sooner or later you’re going to come to your senses 

and you’re going to say “I want that back” and me as a government in your house, I’ll 

sit there and tell you “Prove it, prove that it’s your land”. 

 

7039. That’s what we’re going up against.  The government holds the rule book 
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that we play on.  They can change the rule book any time they want.  You all know it.  

That’s how it works and, for me, it just don’t work.   

 

7040. I believe my system, the system that we’ve had for thousands of years, has 

worked for us.  We live together, we work together.  We helped each other out with 

our neighbouring nation.  We learned to live with non-Natives.  But a lot of the 

system, the rules that they have, they just don’t work for us. 

 

7041. The Hereditary Chiefs of Lake Babine, my clan, we’ve never, ever given 

up any of our titles, our rights to any political leaders, never.  But we were just 

pushed aside and other bodies were put in place, and it’s just not working.  There is 

going to be a time, there is going to be a change on that.  The sooner it happens, the 

better we’ll be. 

 

7042. I missed one thing is that in our system, our balhat system, we have two 

houses in each clan.  We’re from the -- we’re the Gil Lan Tin Clan, which have two 

houses.  The -- Caribou Clan are these two.  I’m the Mountain House Clan; the same 

with my nephew there that’s got the camera. 

 

7043. He’s in training now to take a name, and it’s a lifetime thing.  We don’t 

vote him in, we don’t change him every three years.   

 

7044. But like I said, this is a tough battle.  Some days I wish we were voted in; I 

wish I could just get out of it.  I just can’t.  I just can’t. 

 

7045. As I mentioned, Je Dim Ska Nes territory from what Woos told me, Roy 

Morris, from what her sisters read to George and Sophie Ogden, from what Uncle 

Dick told me, Uncle Dennis, when they brought that name back from Hazelton.  This 

name here was in Hazelton.  They brought it back and there was a big fight over it; 

Hazelton wanted to keep it. 

 

7046. I often wonder why, like why don’t they just leave it there, but after a 

while I realized that this -- because of this territory.  It’s a fair-sized territory and, 

from what I was told, it ranges right from Piro to Endako, south as far as Colimonk, 

along the Francois Lake shoreline and back up to Talpen Lake. 

 

7047. This is the territory that -- I honestly don’t know who’s got the registration 

for it, which I don’t really care.  I don’t go by that.  Personally, that’s the white 

system and that never worked for us.  It’ll never work for me.  I don’t acknowledge it. 
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7048. So now it’s public that this is Je Dim Ska Nes territory.  If anybody wants 

to speak on it, I will sit down with them.  I will get my oral reports from the other 

nation.  If I’m wrong, then my Elders were wrong, my previous Elders, but I don’t 

think they -- I don’t think they are. 

 

7049. That’s it. 

 

7050. And also one thing that -- one other thing that’s going against us right 

now. As you seen, Wet’suwet’en and east of us the Nautley, the other nations out that 

way, the Carrier Sekani, a lot of those people, they’re not in the treaty -- treaty group 

or they don’t have a treaty going.  They got out of it. 

 

7051. Like I said earlier, this territory belongs to the Hereditary Chiefs.  We 

don’t own the territory.  I better get one thing straight.  We don’t own the territory; I 

don’t own this territory.  It belongs to my clan, it belongs to our people.  I’m just a 

caretaker. 

 

7052. There’s a few things that when people speak they say “It’s my territory”.  

Nobody owns it; it belongs to the clan.  I just wanted to get that straight. 

 

7053. So with the treaty group they have about four or five Hereditary Chief 

sitting on board.  And the way this thing is working -- as you’d all know, our people 

are strapped for cash.  You heard it from the Chief and Councillors.  They do 

whatever they can to get some money.  I believe that’s all it is for them is just a way 

for them to get money. 

 

7054. So I don’t support the treaty group; they know that.  A lot of the people 

don’t support the treaty group.  There’s only a handful of them doing it,  They know 

what we’re up against but, like I said, all it is is cash, a paycheque for them. 

 

7055. So there’s another obstacle that we have, the treaty being supported by the 

Chief and Councillors. 

 

7056. I see a lot of people saying no, it’s not for us, but then again, they’re in it.  

I talked to a lot of the neighbouring nation.  They all say, “Get out of it; it’s not good.  

You’re going to lose everything”.   

 

7057. We have a treaty that the Chief talked about, our political Chief, the 

Barricade (ph) Treaty, which covers the majority of the land.  I mean, we have a 

treaty already and the government’s not recognizing it and they want another treaty.  I 
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just don’t understand it.  I don’t understand why we need another treaty. 

 

7058. Within the treaty group there is no meaningful consultation with our 

people; it’s just their own little group running it.  There was people saying that, back 

in 1993, the Hereditary Chiefs endorsed that.  It's true, they did endorse it, my uncles.  

Back then, it was -- I believe it was called “Land Claims” back then. 

 

7059. They figure they can sit down with the government and negotiate a deal 

that would be good for everybody.  So I get a lot of flack from our people that our 

people endorsed it. Our Hereditary Chiefs never go back on their word.  

 

7060. Well, this one did because I know what's in it for us.  If I'm leading my 

people down the wrong path that we're going to be burnt, we're going to lose 

everything, I will turn around.  That's the kind of leader I am.  

 

7061. I'm not in it for myself.  I'm not in it for the money.  I'm in it for our 

people, the welfare of our people.  My kids, my grandkids, their grandkids.  What 

we're going to leave for our children.  

 

7062. So getting back to this pipeline, from what I've heard of it, how this 

Enbridge can try bullying it:   “Take it or leave it.”  Well, they can leave it because 

we don't want it.  I don't want it.  My people don't want it.  It's too risky.  

 

7063. Like you've heard a lot of the Hereditary Chiefs today, that's our backyard, 

that's our kitchen, that's where we live.  Would you feel comfortable me bringing you 

some -- a bunch of crude oil into your kitchen?  Possible chance of spilling right into 

your pantry?  Would you be happy with that?  Probably not.  This is our livelihood.  

 

7064. We cannot risk having something happen in our territory.  Believe me, all 

the stuff that -- with the high tech stuff, it's never foolproof.  There will be a spill as 

you heard today.  There will be a spill, no doubt about that.  

 

7065. I was pretty saddened today to see our Chiefs and Councillors up here not 

including us.  I've talked to them about the territory, I've told them what I was going 

to be doing, that this territory belongs to Je Dim Ska Nes.  I was not consulted with 

from them.  I wasn't invited to their meetings.  

 

7066. In fact, we went to -- Enbridge took us flying up through the area.  I did 

one trip with them and one meeting.  I went against what they were doing, I spoke 

firmly against it and, like usual, when you speak against something, you're not invited 
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back again.  They're trying to find those people that will support them just like the 

whole -- this whole system.  The system that don't work for us.  

 

7067. If I take -- sorry, I didn’t remember your name -- if I take him to come on 

my side, and those two speak against me, of course I'm going to invite him back 

again.  That's how it works.  That's just the system.  I call it “the buddy system”; 

whoever supports you, you take care of them.  

 

7068. Going back to the forest industry, the same thing.  That's the same 

problem we have.  For me, getting into the industry right now, in the logging 

industry, I'm having a rough time.  It's because of the buddy system.  

 

7069. Nobody wants to admit that, but it is.  I've seen it in the mills.  I see it 

everywhere, growing up, and it's always the buddy system:  you take care of your 

buddy, you take care of your family.  Whatever's left over, we can have.  

 

7070. That's how it works and that's why our people are suffering now because 

we can't get into this -- this system that they've created.  

 

7071. That's why I'm so against this system that just don't work for me.  And, as 

a lot of our -- my Heritage Chiefs speak, when we sit down together, we always say 

that we fight for peanuts.  All the big dollars are out there, Enbridge is out there, the 

billions of dollars.  They throw us peanuts:   “Take it or leave it.”  Well, I think we're 

going to leave that peanut.  We're not taking it.  

 

7072. And, in closing, I'd like to thank the Panel, I'd like to thank my Hereditary 

Chiefs for supporting me and, like I said, if anybody wants to speak on this territory, 

you know where to find me.  

 

7073. And as for the Wet'suwet'en, I'd like to invite you, your nation, to come 

stand with us.  The Ned'u'ten, I'd like you guys to stand with us.  The Carriers Sekani, 

I'd like you guys to stand with us.  The Kitimat Nation, we're going against this, let's 

stand together.  

 

7074. Okay, "Misiyh", thank you.  

 

--- (Applause/Applaudissements)  

 

7075. THE CHAIRPERSON: Thank you very much.  
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7076. The Métis Nation of BC...? 

 

7077. Good evening, Mr. Ducommun.  Can you affirm for us that you are still 

under oath?  

 

7078. MR. DUCOMMUN: I am.  

 

GARY DUCOMMUN:  Resumed  

 

7079. THE CHAIRPERSON: Thank you, please go ahead.  

 

--- ORAL PRESENTATION BY/REPRÉSENTATION ORALE PAR THE MÉTIS 

NATION OF BC:  

 

7080. MR. DUCOMMUN: Before I start, I would just like to suggest that I am 

prepared to be brief this evening.  I know that, tomorrow, there is not a very extensive 

list of presenters in Prince George.  So, possibly, I could have a little extra time in 

order to get us out on this cold night tonight.  

 

7081. So Métis Nation, British Columbia.  As the Panel knows but likely some 

of the people in the audience may not know, we've been following the Panel and, 

hopefully, not looking like stalkers but we've been at all of the JRPs so far.  

 

7082. We're going to be at a number more and the reason for that is that Métis 

Nation British Columbia, has citizens throughout, really, the whole duration of the 

project, sorry, within British Columbia. Métis Nation Alberta has people on the other 

side of the BC/Alberta border.  

 

7083. So in Burns Lake area, I think I spoke yesterday at Smithers a little bit 

about some of the history of the Northwest Company and the Hudson Bay Company, 

which is the two corporations, the two fur trade corporations that the Métis 

accompanied into this area. 

 

7084. And just east of us here is what they call now Fraser Lake, but originally 

was Fort Fraser, built in about 1806 by Simon Fraser.  And with him were people like 

Jean-Baptise Boucher and some other Métis who came into the country about that 

time. 

 

7085. Again, north of here, Fort Babine was built by Hudson Bay Company.  
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Fort Kilmars and Fort Babine, 1822 and 1836, respectively.  And we know that from 

the records of those forts that there were quite a number of Métis historically that 

came in as part of that endeavour.   

 

7086. And in fact, I took the opportunity last night to look through a few of my 

journals and I came up with a number of names, and I just want to put those on the 

record that Fort Fraser, there was people like Blais, McIntosh and Ogden that were 

part of that post in the early to mid 1800s.  And then north of us along -- around 

Babine Lake, there was Métis names such as Brown, McGillivray, Bellinger (ph), 

Manson, Deiss, Boucher, Gagnon and Roy and Todd were some of the names that I 

found just in a brief look. 

 

7087. I think in contemporary times we still have a Métis community in Burns 

Lake.  It's not a large community.  My understanding is the 2006 census identified 

about 60, and some or about a third of those are Métis Nation British Columbia 

citizens. 

 

7088. People in this part of the area, even though it's not a large community, it's 

between the larger Métis communities of Smithers and Vanderhoof to the west and to 

the east, respectively, where there are several hundred additional Métis citizens. 

 

7089. We've talked to a few of our people kind of in the Quick, which is west of 

us, Quick and Burns Lake and over towards Vanderhoof, and we know that there is 

still a lot of traditional land use.   

 

7090. We, in fact, have a family that are guide outfitters in the Babine Lake area, 

and they also trap.  I actually was considering or I was thinking of having them here 

today, but I found out from their family in Smithers that they are on the trap line, 

which is the right time of year, but it's not sensible in this temperature.  But I think 

trappers are historically hardier than the rest of us. 

 

7091. I guess just briefly, some of the issues that my friends who, again I'd like 

to acknowledge midway through.  I like to try to do this history first to show that 

Métis were here and are here, and then, at that point, acknowledge, you know, the 

Wet'suwet'en and the Fort Babine people whose area we're in and around. 

 

7092. And I think, really, we -- in a lot of ways, Aboriginal peoples have the 

same kind of value sets and the same life, the same life view, and so I don't want to 

mimic what's gone before me this morning -- this morning, this afternoon and this 

evening.  But a lot of the issues really are the same.  But there's a couple that I'd like 
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to pick up on. 

 

7093. And I guess the first is that we have passed the Haida land between the 

Skeena and we're now in the Fraser River watershed.  And as most people know, 

water flows downhill and, in this case, it flows downhill from here to Vancouver.  

And along that route, there are, I believe, thousands and potentially tens of thousands 

of Métis people who, within the Fraser watershed, we know are dependent on salmon. 

 

7094. We have the same concerns that we had in the Skeena; that a spill within 

the Fraser watershed, even though it's not -- the pipeline's not crossing as many of the 

tributaries along the route to the sea.  It still is in the headwaters and potentially it 

could -- a spill could impact downstream. 

 

7095. The Nechako River, which we're in a sub-basin of now, I believe has one 

of the furthest migrating Chinook salmon runs in the Fraser.  And the Stewart, which 

is just kind of the next tributary downstream, has one of the furthest north migrating 

Sockeye runs within the system. 

 

7096. And we know from working with our communities that particularly that 

early Stewart run is the first run of Sockeyes that comes through the Fraser River, that 

it's critically important because it is the first fish, the first fish that people get access 

to in the year. 

 

7097. I just wanted to bring it up because we won't have much of an opportunity 

to speak about those downstream issues, but we know that the Panel has heard about 

downstream issues within the Fraser from First Nations, and we just wanted to make 

sure that there is an understanding that those issues exist within the Métis Nation as 

well, that there is concern about sustenance fisheries and also about commercial 

fisheries potentially being impacted in the Fraser system. 

 

7098. I believe, if I'm not mistaken, the Stewart River stock is actually in a 

threatened stage, the Stewart River Sockeyes.  I don't believe there's been an 

Aboriginal fishery on those fish for quite a number of years.  And I'm sure you're 

going to hear more about that in Fort St. James, which is right at Stewart Lake where 

the river comes out. 

 

7099. I'd intended to speak on the issue of potential terrorist threat.  Somebody 

pre-empted me, but that's okay.  I'm going to speak to it anyway because it's 

something that we've heard from our people as well.   
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7100. And they really question, and they're not as concerned, I don't think, about 

domestics -- the domestic threat, but I think there's a lot of concern that in this new 

age of international terrorism that this pipeline and marine terminal would be a target 

of opportunity. 

 

7101. And I think maybe not as much people -- and certainly what people have 

talked to me about is that not so much that terrorists would be targeting Canada, but 

that they may actually well be targeting some of the countries that are going to benefit 

from access to the oil.  And so I wanted to make sure to mention that that is a 

concern. 

 

7102. We've read some of the documentation, it's also a concern, we know, of 

Canada and it may well be one of the more likely reasons for a mass catastrophe. 

 

7103. I think, generally, people would like to believe that the pipeline can be 

operated without a major spill.  I think if the pipeline goes ahead people will hope 

that it's operated without a spill, but I think it was really appropriate that the -- I 

believe it was the Wet'suwet'en brought up the issue of terrorism against the pipeline.  

And it's one that we would like to echo. 

 

7104. Again, Métis use in this area between Smithers and Vanderhoof is 

primarily around fishing on the west side, fish related, but also gathering.  We had our 

first contacts when we did our traditional knowledge interviews.  We had our first 

contacts in this area eastward with medicinal practitioners. 

 

7105. Métis still have medicinal practitioners, who told us that they couldn't tell 

us where they pick their medicines, but, you know, wanted to make sure that they 

conveyed the concern that if and when the pipeline goes ahead that there may have to 

be -- I guess recognition that there may have to be some last-minute potential 

tweaking. 

 

7106. So until Prince George tomorrow, that’s my presentation for tonight. 

 

7107. THE CHAIRPERSON:  Thank you very much, Mr. Ducommun.   

 

7108. This concludes today’s session of the community hearings.  Thank you, 

everybody, for being here today. 

 

--- Upon adjourning at 8:48 p.m./L’audience est levée à 20h48 

 


